

**REPORT** 

# Navigating the Belt and Road Initiative

Daniel R. Russel and Blake Berger



# Navigating the Belt and Road Initiative

DANIEL R. RUSSEL AND BLAKE BERGER

**JUNE 2019** 



With a solution-oriented mandate, the Asia Society Policy Institute (ASPI) tackles major policy challenges confronting the Asia-Pacific in security, prosperity, sustainability, and the development of common norms and values for the region. The Asia Society Policy Institute is a think- and do-tank designed to bring forth policy ideas that incorporate the best thinking from top experts in Asia and to work with policymakers to integrate these ideas and put them into practice.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

**Daniel R. Russel** is Vice President for International Security and Diplomacy at the Asia Society Policy Institute. He was a career member of the Senior Foreign Service at the U.S. Department of State, most recently serving as the Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs. He also served at the White House as Special Assistant to the President and National Security Council Senior Director for Asian Affairs, where he helped formulate President Obama's strategic rebalance to the Asia-Pacific region.

**Blake Berger (Contributing Writer)** is a senior program officer at the Asia Society Policy Institute. Prior to joining ASPI, he was a research associate at the Centre on Asia and Globalisation at the Lee Kuan Yew School of Public Policy, National University of Singapore. His research and publications focus on the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), the Belt and Road Initiative, and U.S.-ASEAN policy.

This project was made possible with support from Ford Foundation and AIG.





The Asia Society Policy Institute and the Asia Society take no institutional positions on matters of public policy and other issues addressed in the reports and publications they sponsor. All statements of fact and expressions of opinion contained in this report are the sole responsibility of its authors and may not reflect the views of the organization and its board, staff, and supporters.

© 2019 The Asia Society. All rights reserved.

The Asia Society Policy Institute
Web: AsiaSociety.org/Policy-Institute

Twitter: @AsiaPolicy

Facebook: facebook.com/AsiaPolicy Email: policyinstitute@asiasociety.org

New York Washington, D.C.

725 Park Avenue 1779 Massachusetts Avenue, Suite 810 New York, NY 10021 Washington, D.C. 20036 +1 212 288 6400 +1 202 833 2742

COVER IMAGES: Laborers working on a building construction site in Sihanoukville, Cambodia, Tang Chhin Sothy/AFP/Getty Images, December 14, 2018; Billboard advertisement for the Laos-China railway in Oudomxay province, Laos, RFA, June 25, 2017

# **CONTENTS**

ABI	BREVIATIONS	6
FOREWORD INTRODUCTION		7
		9
FINDINGS		11
RECOMMENDED PRACTICES		18
	Require and conduct a rigorous, comprehensive, and transparent project preparation process.	
2:	Establish a BRI project preparation fund.	
3:	Develop a BRI FIDIC-based "standard contract" with required, recommended, and optional provisions.	
4:	Use blended finance to ensure that BRI projects are commercially viable and can attract international private and public financing (i.e., PPPs).	
5:	Ensure an open and transparent project procurement process.	
6:	Conduct rigorous, transparent, community-engaged, and publicly available environmental and social impact assessments.	
7:	Require and enable stakeholder engagement throughout the project life cycle, including by establishing a local grievance mechanism.	
8:	Better regulate the use of Chinese workers in overseas projects.	
9:	Expand and improve the use of local labor and businesses, including through "up-skilling" programs.	
10	: Adopt "Clean BRI" anticorruption/antibribery oversight, enforcement, and reporting mechanisms.	
11	: Create BRI units in Chinese embassies in project countries.	
12	: Develop a searchable, comprehensive, up-to-date, English-language BRI project database.	
CONCLUSION		30
BRI RECOMMENDATIONS AND BEST PRACTICES MATRIX		32
APPENDIX: TASK FORCE MEMBERS		36
ENDNOTES		38

# **ABBREVIATIONS**

ADB Asian Development Bank

AIIB Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank

APEC Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation

**ASPI** Asia Society Policy Institute

**BRI** Belt and Road Initiative

**CBRC** China Banking Regulatory Commission

CHINCA China International Contractors Association

**EBRD** European Bank for Reconstruction and Development

**ECRL** East Coast Rail Link

**EIA** Environmental Impact Assessment

**ESIA** Environmental and Social Impact Assessment

**FIDIC** International Federation of Consulting Engineers

**GDP** Gross Domestic Product

MDB Multilateral Development Bank

**MFA** Ministry of Foreign Affairs

MOU Memorandum of Understanding

MOFCOM Ministry of Commerce

NDRC National Development and Reform Commission

**ODA** Official Development Assistance

**OECD** Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development

**PBOC** People's Bank of China

**PPF** Project Preparation Fund

**PPP** Public-Private Partnerships

SASAC State-Owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council

**SOE** State-Owned Enterprise

# **FOREWORD**

#### AS A RESULT OF CHINA'S IMMENSE SIZE AND GROWING ECONOMIC AND STRATEGIC

FOOTPRINT, along with its increasingly muscular handling of international relations, the world today is confronting the challenges and opportunities posed by an ambitious and resurgent China. Key among the challenges and opportunities is the initiative announced by Xi Jinping in 2013 as "One Belt, One Road"—a series of infrastructure investments to connect China with economies throughout East, South, and Central Asia and on to the Middle East and Europe. Its stated purpose was to promote new corridors of trade and connectivity between China and the world. But other drivers included the need to offload China's then-immense overcapacity in steel and construction; a desire to develop China's impoverished, remote western provinces; and to diversify China's energy import routes to reduce its heavy dependence on oil shipments through the vulnerable Malacca Strait.

This grand plan, later renamed the "Belt and Road Initiative" (BRI), encompasses a continental "Economic Belt" and a maritime "Silk Road." At the national Work Conference on Peripheral Diplomacy held in 2013 in Beijing, the Chinese government also announced the creation of a USD \$40 billion Silk Road fund. Since that time, as the BRI's reach and ambition have grown, the scale of the initiative has expanded to an estimated USD \$1 trillion or more.

Not only have the BRI projects increased in number, value, and geographic scope across more than 70 countries worldwide, but also the BRI has become central to China's foreign policy and to Xi Jinping's political status and legacy; it was even written into the constitution of the Chinese Communist Party side by side with "Xi Jinping Thought." This marriage of Chinese political identity, economic interest, and grand strategy means that the BRI is here to stay.

At the same time, Washington has signaled increasing alarm and opposition to the BRI, particularly as Western countries such as G-7 member Italy sign on to the initiative. Vice President Michael Pence, in his October 2018 speech on China at the Hudson Institute, and again at summit meetings in Asia the following month, warned against China's "constricting belts" and "one-way roads," stating that they would drown BRI partners in a "sea of debt." Secretary of State Michael Pompeo amplified the accusation of "debt-trap diplomacy" in visits to Europe and Central America, warning that the BRI is a dangerous Chinese attempt "to buy an empire."

It was against this backdrop that the Asia Society Policy Institute (ASPI) decided to conduct an examination of BRI projects with a view toward analyzing the claims and the criticisms surrounding the initiative. But ASPI, which I describe as a "think- and do-tank," aspires to go beyond simple analysis, seeking to put forward practical policy options for the future. Hence, the project was designed with a view toward determining whether there are best practices that China could reasonably institute that would generate better outcomes. If so, could ASPI make the case to Chinese decision makers that these adjustments would demonstrably serve Chinese interests and address the problems defined by recipient states?

ASPI Vice President Danny Russel—whose three decades as a U.S. diplomat and experience as a presidential advisor and as Assistant Secretary of State for East Asia and the Pacific gives him a firm grasp of policymaking—led this effort.

He and I are grateful to the impressive task force of global experts in infrastructure finance, labor, environment, anticorruption, and Chinese law that Danny convened, whose members kindly shared their time to advise this effort. From this work, along with case studies done with partners and regional experts, Danny and his team were able to produce a carefully researched and well-informed set of findings along with a dozen specific proposals for improving the likelihood that BRI projects can yield beneficial and sustainable developmental, economic, environmental, civic, and social outcomes.

ASPI's approach to the BRI was validated, in part, by the positive reaction to several of these findings and recommendations by Chinese officials when Danny previewed them in Beijing in March 2019. Indeed, some of these recommendations appear to be reflected in the outcomes of the Second Belt and Road Forum held the following month.

Clearly this report marks the beginning, not the end, of ASPI's efforts to shed objective light on this immensely consequential initiative by China, and to illuminate practical pathways to reduce BRI's downsides and improve project outcomes.

Finally, I would like to thank the Ford Foundation and AIG for their support of this important project.

#### The Honorable Kevin Rudd

President, Asia Society Policy Institute 26th Prime Minister of Australia

# INTRODUCTION

#### INFRASTRUCTURE SUPPORTS ECONOMIC GROWTH AND CAN IMPROVE SOCIAL WELL-BEING.

While the dynamic economies of Asia consistently drive global growth, there is widespread recognition that a shortfall in infrastructure investment could put a damper on the region's prospects. The Asian Development Bank (ADB) has warned that the region is spending only half of what is needed just to maintain its current growth and to deal with pressing problems such as climate change, leaving an infrastructure financing gap of over USD \$800 billion a year.<sup>1</sup>

The launch of Chinese president Xi Jinping's signature One Belt, One Road policy initiative in 2013 raised hopes in Asia and beyond that China would begin to fill that gap. The initiative encompasses an estimated USD \$1 trillion in a patchwork of projects across more than 125 countries. Its "Belt" seeks to develop infrastructure, trade, and investment links to connect China to Central Asia and on to Europe, while the "Road" focuses on coastal infrastructure and maritime connectivity stretching as far as the Mediterranean Sea.

The announced goals of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) are admirable. As outlined in the BRI Vision Statement, the initiative will help fill the pressing need for infrastructure development; bolster trade, financial, and people-to-people connectivity; enhance policy coordination; and facilitate financial integration.<sup>2</sup> Moreover, infrastructure investment on the scale offered by China is clearly welcomed in the developing world. Officials in developing countries point out that BRI projects are proposed, financed, and built far more quickly, and with fewer demands placed on host governments, than projects financed by international development banks or donor countries. The latter, officials say, have rigorous standards and time-consuming requirements that can be onerous for poorer countries with limited government capacity. Despite this—or perhaps as a direct result—BRI projects have generated a litany of problems. Controversies related to financing and unsustainable debt, corruption, environmental damage, legal issues, and community opposition have tarnished the BRI brand and fueled criticism of China's approach.

In 2018, the Asia Society Policy Institute (ASPI) embarked on a policy project to analyze a range of BRI infrastructure initiatives in a single region, Southeast Asia, which offers a microcosm of differing political systems and development levels, all with abundant experience dealing with China. ASPI, aided by a diverse, global task force of eminent experts in relevant fields (see appendix), undertook to examine BRI operations and impacts in five main areas: financial sustainability, transparency (including anticorruption and competitive procurement), labor practices, stakeholder engagement, and environmental protections. This analysis was based on in-depth case studies of major BRI rail, port, and energy infrastructure projects in four countries;3 in-country meetings with relevant official and nongovernmental stakeholders; and additional research on BRI projects elsewhere in Southeast Asia—some in progress, some completed, and others renegotiated or at a standstill.

ASPI's "Navigating the Belt and Road Initiative" project is based on five premises:

• The BRI can help meet the immense demand for infrastructure development in Asia, which far exceeds what multilateral development banks (MDBs), international donors, and national governments can provide.

- The BRI is not going away—by enshrining the BRI into the Chinese Communist Party's constitution in 2017, China's leaders made clear that they are wedded to the initiative and will not abandon it, despite setbacks, pushback, and reputational costs.
- The scale and scope of the BRI is such that even modest improvements in its procedures and standards could provide significant benefits to project host countries.
- Chinese initiatives often evolve from general slogans into more carefully structured programs over time, through an extended trial-and-error process, which may allow for the adoption of improved procedures and standards.
- Lastly, the financial cost associated with BRI projects for the Chinese state may prove problematic for the Chinese government, particularly if economic growth slows, and Chinese citizens increasingly question the flow of public money to overseas projects. These pressures give Chinese leaders incentives to seek international commercial and public financing to increase prospects. This in turn will require BRI projects to be structured and operated according to international standards.

With this in mind, we undertook to identify the principal factors causing problems in, or resulting from, BRI projects. We tried to assess how incorporating established best practices or international standards might have avoided such problems and yielded better outcomes for the various stakeholders. With the help of task force members, we used industry and international standards as a comparative benchmark, but also identified relevant Chinese domestic laws, regulations, and procedures that would likely have improved outcomes had they been applied in BRI projects.

Based on this research and analysis, the project's second phase aimed to develop a constructive, actionable, persuasive, and evidence-based case to Chinese policymakers for the adoption of key international best practices and standards. We have supplemented the rationale for these recommendations wherever possible with reference to China's stated interests, commitments, and domestic practices. In addition to the Recommendation section, this report includes a graphic matrix showing the 12 key recommended practices and linking them visually with specific implementation steps, intended outcomes, and relevant Chinese and international precedents.

This report's findings and recommendations were presented in Beijing directly but privately to a diverse group of Chinese policymakers, finance and development officials, scholars, and business leaders in March 2019 during preparations for the Second Belt and Road Forum (April 26–29). Chinese interlocutors were generally receptive to many of the findings and appeared to give serious consideration to many of the recommendations. While numerous policy statements at the Second Belt and Road Forum, such as Xi Jinping's commitment to "open, clean, and green development," are consistent with the recommendations in this report, all of those who contributed to this study hope to see convincing evidence that the mechanisms for achieving such goals are being put in place and that key international standards and practices are being incorporated at each project stage.

#### Daniel R. Russel

Vice President, International Security and Diplomacy Asia Society Policy Institute

# **FINDINGS**

# "Respecting Sovereignty" or Ducking Responsibility?

INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT PRACTITIONERS AND LOCAL STAKEHOLDERS IN SOUTH-EAST ASIA POINTED out during in-country consultations that Chinese dealmakers have routinely absolved themselves of the responsibility to ensure that key environmental and social impact assessments (ESIAs) and compensation and resettlement plans are developed and implemented. Chinese BRI project developers frequently turn a blind eye to practices that would not be tolerated within China's own borders. Chinese officials invoke the principles of "noninterference" and "respect for local law" to distance themselves from aspects of BRI projects that fall short of international standards and best practices.

But developing countries often lack the necessary institutions to support adherence to the rule of law or the application of international standards. National and local laws, regulations, and standards may be insufficient to protect local stakeholders' interests. In such cases, China's laissez-faire approach to infrastructure development makes it easier for Chinese actors to secure project deals and allows developers to benefit by cutting corners and evading responsibility for legal, social, labor, environmental, and other issues. Yet in the long term, Beijing's hands-off approach to BRI projects is not sustainable for either China or the project host countries. The lack of rigorous oversight in poorer developing countries with limited capabilities or weak governance has resulted in a range of problems that have begun to alienate local communities and taint the BRI brand.

An illustrative example of the laissez-faire dynamic is the Kunming-Vientiane Railway in the Lao People's Democratic Republic (hereafter Laos). As relayed during consultations in Vientiane, Chinese project managers neither developed nor sought to ensure the implementation of compensation and resettlement plans for this mega-project. Although work on the railway commenced in 2016, as of 2018 the compensation and resettlement plans were still being reviewed. As a small developing country, Laos lacks the capacity to properly monitor and ensure compliance with local laws, enabling developers to take advantage of land concessions and unlawfully clear communities off of their land. There are numerous documented incidents of villagers being forced to leave their homes without compensation as a result of the project.<sup>4</sup>

# **Quick Agreements Undercut Project Sustainability and Raise Risks**

One pattern prevalent in the BRI projects in Southeast Asia we examined is the push by Chinese officials, project developers, and sometimes host country actors to expedite the process—pushing for quick signoffs on project memoranda of understanding (MOUs) and contracts, thereby locking in deals before the necessary due diligence has been undertaken. Leapfrogging important project design, feasibility, and financing concerns generates significant risks and long-term problems. A rush to closure denies key parties, including local governments and stakeholders, the opportunity to properly evaluate the project's merits, goals, costs, and impacts. Moving too quickly during the nascent stages to secure an agreement reduces transparency, invites corruption, creates public suspicions and misunderstandings, undercuts the viability of the project, and raises overall risks.

Two major BRI projects that illustrate this dynamic are Malaysia's East Coast Rail Link (ECRL) and Indonesia's Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Railway. From the outset, the ECRL moved at an extremely fast pace. Malaysia's cabinet approved the project on October 21, 2016. Less than two weeks later, then Prime Minister Najib Razak traveled to Beijing to sign the financing and construction agreement. The contract for the project was awarded to the China Communications Construction Company on November 1, 2016 without an open bidding process. Even the ground-breaking ceremony was expedited to August 2017. As a result, the project's feasibility and design proved to be problematic and local businesses were unable to fully integrate into the

project's supply chain.5 It was only through



Malaysian Prime Minister Najib Razak and Chinese President Xi Jinping at the First Belt and Road Forum in Beijing, Kenzaburo Fukuhara-Pool/Getty Images, May 15, 2017

the renegotiation of the project in April 2019, that Malaysia was able to raise the percentage of local content from 30 percent to 40 percent.<sup>6</sup>

In the rush to sign the deal and begin construction of Indonesia's Jakarta–Bandung High Speed Railway, comprehensive land acquisition assessments and feasibility studies were not properly conducted. Although the ground-breaking ceremony for the project took place in 2016, land acquisition for the railway remains incomplete, pushing the 2019 completion date back to 2021.<sup>7</sup>

# **Project Preparation Assessment and Analysis**

On a related note, one of the single biggest factors in flawed or failed projects was the lack of adequate pre-project viability analysis or thorough due diligence prior to the project sign-off and commencement. Once a project is agreed to, especially if it is funded by a Chinese state-owned and/or policy bank with state-backed insurance or similar guarantees, the incentives for the developers and host countries favor speeding up the project and bypassing the necessary due diligence. This has resulted in problems that necessitated politically and financially expensive changes to projects after they were underway.

The cursory, flawed pre-project assessment for the Malaysian ECRL used five-year-old exchange rates to calculate the total costs of the project, which ballooned from USD \$7 billion to roughly \$13 billion as work began. A misalignment of the initial project design with the design that was ultimately implemented by the contractors resulted in a 65-kilometer discrepancy in the length of the track. In attempting to cancel the project in light of the massive corruption it uncovered, the new government under Prime Minister Mahathir Mohamad discovered that Malaysia would have to pay roughly USD \$5.4 billion in compensation and penalty charges.

As a result of major delays, in January 2018, Indonesian president Joko Widodo ordered a reevaluation of the Jakarta–Bandung Railway's design and feasibility. That review found a troubling lack of due diligence and described the project as deeply troubled.<sup>10</sup>

Malaysia and Indonesia are advanced economies with the wherewithal to conduct pre-project assessments and to remedy failures of planning or due diligence. However, developing countries hosting BRI

infrastructure projects often lack the financial and human resource capacity to conduct project viability assessments and analyses. Typically, developing states are also unable or unwilling to pay for the services of international experts who can assist them in assessing the requirements, risks, and long-term effects of a project or in designing clear and realistic project goals. The government of Myanmar, for example, relied on pro bono help from friendly international experts and foreign embassy officials belonging to a Donor Assistance Group for assistance in reviewing project contracts and documents. The government team seeking to renegotiate Myanmar's Kyaukpyu deep sea port had to deal with Chinese counterparts who had limited expertise and only fragmentary information about the agreement details.

# **Environmental and Social Impact Assessments**

Local officials and civil society groups report that ESIAs are sometimes incomplete, conducted in a haphazard manner, falsified, or bypassed entirely, especially in countries where government enforcement of environmental standards is lax. This can create project "time bombs," meaning that the extent of environmental damage only becomes evident later in the project's life cycle. ESIAs, even when conducted, are rarely translated into the local language and made publicly available. Consultations by Chinese developers with local civil society and environmental groups are rare and, when they occur, are



The Lower Sesan II Dam in Steung Treng Province, Cambodia, Sion Ang/SOPA Images/LightRocket via Getty Images, November 30, 2016

often insufficient. There has been a disconnect thus far between Beijing's proclamations on implementing a Green BRI and environmental practices on the ground.

In the case of the Lower Sesan II Dam in Cambodia, for example, an environmental impact assessment (EIA) was undertaken in 2009 by a private Cambodian consultancy firm and approved by the government in 2010. However, the study has been widely criticized for underestimating the impacts of the project and the lack of mitigation measures to address concerns over food security, nutrition and health, and protection of local communities and indigenous culture. The accompanying environmental management plan, prepared by the project's developer, was similarly flawed.<sup>11</sup> Subsequent independent studies have underscored the adverse impact that the Lower Sesan II Dam will have far beyond what the initial EIA presented. According to a 2012 report by the National Academy of Sciences, the expected reduction of fish stocks as a direct result of the dam is valued at USD \$800 million per year, far beyond the initial estimate of \$2.8 million annual loss in revenue.<sup>12</sup>

Additionally, extensive portions of the assessment report for the Pak Lay Dam in Laos were revealed to be plagiarized—simply copied and pasted from a report on an earlier dam project.<sup>13</sup>

## **Project Financing and Debt**

Beijing is seeking to multilateralize the BRI and open it up to international public and private investors. The challenge is that commercial banks, MDBs, and private international financiers will not invest in a project that has not been adequately de-risked or is not designed to be financially viable. The use of public money through government-backed insurance or Chinese development bank financing, which provides implicit or explicit government guarantee, has created a moral hazard in which "easy money" leads Chinese developers to take outsize risks or pursue unprofitable projects. This has led to financial losses, political backlash, environmental damage, and other negative outcomes. Projects that are not structured according to commercial lending standards can saddle host governments with unsustainable debt, and lead to politically and economically problematic outcomes, including debt-to-equity swaps and concessions.

The Kunming–Vientiane Railway in Laos, estimated to cost USD \$5.95 billion, is the largest investment in the country's history. Laos's commitments under the terms of the project total roughly USD \$1.78 billion, not including some \$300 million in resettlement costs. This potentially represents roughly 12 percent of gross domestic product (GDP) in external public debt for a low-income country whose public debt level in 2016 had already reached a dangerous 68 percent of GDP. Moreover, the financial feasibility of the project has been questioned because of estimates that the railway would lose money for at least the first decade of operation instead of the annual 4.35 percent profit that the joint venture company running the railway has stated that it hopes to make.

BRI projects are often larger and more expensive than the host country can afford, leading to reliance on opaque work-arounds and side deals to compensate the developer for nonviable projects. These in some cases include natural resource concessions that are not objectively valued or are granted without public disclosure and comment, as well as land grants, often without clear titles. These work-arounds foster corruption and create significant social and political problems. Laos has made tax and land concessions to support the Kunming–Vientiane Railway project, significantly undercutting the benefits it will derive. Past experience suggests that further concessions may be necessary to cover the government's obligations. In 2008, the Lao government had to cede land to a Chinese developer as compensation for back debts from a Chinese-built sports stadium in Vientiane. The second projects are often a compensation for back debts from a Chinese-built sports stadium in Vientiane.

Another mega-project in Southeast Asia that was radically downsized when the new government examined the scale and terms of the project was the Kyaukpyu deep sea port in Myanmar. Myanmar's Kyaukpyu port project was found to exceed what Myanmar actually needed and could afford.<sup>18</sup> Ultimately, the renegotiated project was scaled back from roughly USD \$7 billion to \$1.3 billion, the port was downsized from 10 berths to 2; and the project was divided into phases, with each portion contingent on the success of the prior phase.<sup>19</sup>

# Local Stakeholder Engagement

A common feature of the BRI projects examined is the failure of project developers to adequately engage local stakeholders, civil society organizations, and communities to inform, consult, solicit input, or address their grievances. The Chinese approach heavily favors national government-to-government deals for the BRI. But dealing with a country's *power holders*, particularly in systems with weak governance, is not a substitute for dealing with the local *stakeholders* and affected populations. During the research for this project, we found that Chinese developers generally were not funded, staffed, or trained to deal

with civil society groups or to handle local stakeholder grievances. The lack of effective stakeholder engagement and grievance handling exacerbates tensions with local populations and has negative social, political, and other effects.

Although Malaysia is a federation of states and territories, the original negotiations for the ECRL project were conducted without the involvement or input of local Malaysian stakeholders or even the state governments where the railway would be built.20 In Cambodia, the Lower Sesan II



Anti-Lower Sesan II Dam graffiti, Abby Seif, August 5, 2017

Dam has sparked protests as affected communities have faced difficulties in receiving promised compensation, resettlement, and employment opportunities.<sup>21</sup>

## **Incorporating Local Labor, Businesses, and Training**

BRI projects' heavy reliance on imported Chinese labor, inadequate local employment opportunities, weak safeguards for workers' rights, and lack of training programs are widespread complaints in Southeast Asia. Excessive reliance on Chinese labor reduces the projects' benefits to host countries and generates social tensions and other problems. Chinese developers point to plausible problems with the local labor pool, such as a lack of qualified candidates, a project's distance from urban areas, or an unsuitable local work ethic, as the rationale for using Chinese labor. Nevertheless, the shortage of opportunities for local labor and other benefits to the local economy results in dissatisfaction and resentment, as do the enclaves of Chinese workers, which contribute to social problems.

Both local and Chinese workers may be mistreated or exploited by developers or their subcontractors. Problems include unpaid wages, confiscated passports, unsafe work conditions, and forced labor. Dispute resolution and grievance mechanisms tend to be unclear if they exist at all, and compensation is often delayed. It is often difficult for either local or Chinese workers to complain about these abuses, let alone obtain remediation.<sup>22</sup>

The lack of skilled local candidates is particularly acute for higher-level management or technical positions. Local labor recruitment is usually done on a short timeline, which does not allow for capacity building through "up-skilling" programs, creating a vicious cycle. In the case of the Kunming-Vientiane Railway, provisions for local recruitment and training were not put in place early enough to ensure local participation in higher-level jobs on the railway. As a result, local workers were hired principally for low-skilled service positions such as drivers, security guards, and maintenance staff. Even in countries where China has funded technical colleges and training facilities, insufficient efforts have been made to establish links to upcoming projects to foster skills transfer that would create post-construction project management and produce technically skilled employees. In Myanmar, despite the existence of a technical college in the Kyaukpyu area, civil society representatives said that, so far, no one from the college has gotten a job on the port.

At the positive end of the spectrum is the collaboration on the Malaysia ECRL project between the developer, a Chinese state-owned enterprise (SOE), and Universiti Malaysia Pahang, which has launched a three-month skills training program for Malaysian workers. The program aims to train 3,600 engineering students in railway design or construction and carries the promise of a job on the project after graduation. ECRL project developers have pledged that 70 percent of the workforce will be from Malaysia—a far higher ratio than other BRI projects in Southeast Asia.<sup>23</sup>

## **Competition and Transparency**

Host countries and foreign contractors frequently have difficulty bidding on BRI-related contracts for a variety of reasons. Language can be a problem, as can equipment compatibility and quality control. But many, if not most, project contracts are not competitively bid and may go either to other Chinese companies or to host country cronies with political connections. Established governmental or industry bidding procedures, even those used domestically in China, do not seem to be widely employed in BRI projects. The lack of an open, transparent, and inclusive procurement process generates corruption and waste through inflated prices and bribes. Heavy reliance on Chinese vendors and subcontractors also breeds resentment among the local population. One expert in Malaysia lamented in a meeting, "They even bring their own boards and nails!"

Conversely, to guard against the aforementioned challenges, the Myanmar government selected a respected Singaporean consulting firm to assist in bid evaluation and contract awarding for the Kyaukpyu port project. The evaluation was done in cooperation with a consortium of respected international firms and employed a scorecard system that screened for proven expertise and reliability.<sup>24</sup>

Transparency in the procurement process is needed to ensure that products and services are chosen on the basis of merit. But transparency in the form of accessible, complete, and timely information is also needed for other equally important reasons. One is simply to ensure that suppliers are able to submit bids, which would facilitate increased competition and result in better value. Another is to provide local citizens and stakeholders with relevant information, thereby surfacing potential problems early and building public trust. The lack of publicly available English- or local-language information about BRI projects undermines these objectives, including the ability of non-Chinese companies to participate in the way that Chinese leaders have called for. The official Belt and Road website contains no database or specifics about BRI projects, their contracts, ESIAs, subcontracting or procurement, or other key documents. Nor is it always easy to get details about BRI projects in the host countries. For example, Indonesia's investment chief complained that even cabinet ministers found it difficult to get information on the Jakarta–Bandung Railway project.<sup>25</sup>

# **Corruption**

Corruption on an epic scale was revealed in Malaysia following the electoral defeat of former Prime Minister Najib Razak and the exposure of the 1MDB scandal. A government investigation found that ECRL contract prices had been vastly inflated and that Chinese companies involved in the rail project appeared to have engaged in money laundering schemes called "round-tripping." But the ECRL is an exception only in that corrupt practices were exposed and publicized; the pervasive use of bribery, cost padding, and kickbacks was also indicated in numerous other BRI projects in the region. Certainly, antibribery and anticorruption rules exist in China, where under President Xi Jinping they are often, if

inconsistently, enforced. Most project host countries have their own antibribery laws, although enforcement varies widely. However, there seem to be no operational anticorruption mechanisms for monitoring, enforcement, and accountability in BRI projects. No examples of penalties for corruption in Southeast Asian BRI projects could be identified in the course of our research, and projects do not appear to have local-language websites or other accessible mechanisms for "whistle-blowing," which is how the vast majority of corruption cases are revealed.<sup>27</sup>

# **Project Oversight and Coordination**

Chinese embassies, at least in Southeast Asia, appear to have little visibility into projects implemented by Chinese companies and are reportedly often unaware of what developers are doing in the host country. This limits the ability of Chinese authorities to exercise oversight of BRI projects, and as a result, relevant ministries in Beijing are often caught off guard when issues arise in BRI recipient countries. This lack of coordination also prevents the use of the embassy's local-language capabilities and knowledge of the country's political and social conditions to prevent problems and avoid mistakes by a Chinese company. Additionally, Chinese embassies rarely participate in regular Donor Assistance Group meetings with other donor embassies and host governments, impeding coordination and transparency while leaving China out of the communication loop when issues arise.

# RECOMMENDED PRACTICES

THIS SECTION OUTLINES 12 RECOMMENDED PRACTICES covering various stages in a BRI infrastructure project. Each recommendation outlines what implementation of the proposed practice would entail and then describes the expected benefits to China and project host countries. The recommendations also cite China's relevant domestic practices, policies, and regulations, as well as its international commitments relating to infrastructure development or the overseas operation of Chinese enterprises. Also included for reference are examples of the best practices and standards used by international and regional organizations and multilateral development banks that provide China with potential templates to draw from.

# 1: Require and conduct a rigorous, comprehensive, and transparent project preparation process.

How would it work? Before signing the contract for a BRI project, Chinese authorities should require that a rigorous and transparent project preparation process be conducted. Whether funded solely by Chinese banks and developers or in collaboration with the host country and other actors, the project preapproval process should produce a detailed assessment of the financial, environmental, social, workforce, technical, legal, and procurement considerations of the proposed BRI project. The requirements for the pre-project assessment should be on a par with international standards and China's domestic practices.

What would it accomplish or prevent? A foundational building block for any successful infrastructure project is a comprehensive project preparation assessment. Rigorous project preparation would provide BRI financing institutions and developers, as well as host country officials and stakeholders, with a reliable overview of the proposed project and a basis for assessing its viability. Identifying environmental, social, and political risks at an early stage would allow for preventive or mitigating measures to be built into the project design and other decisions. A design based on a careful project preparation assessment should produce a higher-quality and more sustainable project, thereby generating greater value for all project participants. Conducting a transparent and thorough pre-project analysis can bolster community acceptance of the project and trust in its developers. Due diligence at this early stage, enabling appropriate steps be taken to address identified risks, is critical to attracting private capital and international finance to any project, which is a stated goal of China's leaders.

China's domestic and international development practices: Domestically, the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC), together with the Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development, recently adopted "Guiding Opinions on Boosting Development of Whole-Process Engineering Consulting Services," which call for the use of comprehensive consulting services in the two phases of project decision-making and construction of municipal infrastructure and other fixed assets, and emphasize the importance of conducting comprehensive project feasibility studies. Internationally, the China Banking Regulatory Commission (CBRC) issued in 2017 the "Standardization of Banking Services Enterprises Going Global: Strengthen the Guidance of Control and Risk Prevention," which holds that financial institutions should conduct an independent, comprehensive, and in-depth assessment of the environmental, legal, social, and political risks in evaluating the feasibility of a project. The China International Contractors Association (CHINCA) issued its "Guidelines

of Sustainable Infrastructure for Chinese International Contractors" in 2017, stating that during the process of project funding, a project feasibility report that covers design, environmental, and social risk assessments; risk avoidance measures; economic assessments; and the country's investment climate *must* be undertaken.<sup>30</sup>

International best practices and standards: There are abundant international best practice templates for conducting a high-quality project preparation process. The G20 published its "Principles for the Infrastructure Project Preparation Phase," in 2018,31 and Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) issued its "APEC Guidebook on Quality of Infrastructure Development and Investment." 32 Both documents describe the key components and questions that need to be addressed in undertaking project preparation assessments and analyses. The World Bank document "A Diagnostic Framework for Assessing Public Investment Management" outlines the essential features and necessary steps prior to embarking on the construction phase of an infrastructure project with public investment.<sup>33</sup> The ADB provides multiple guidelines on how to conduct project preparation assessments including a technical assistance report, poverty and social analysis, resettlement and environmental assessments, and a project design and monitoring framework.34

## 2: Establish a BRI project preparation fund.

How would it work? A project preparation fund (PPF) would award grants and other support to BRI project applicant states, particularly less developed nations with resource and capacity constraints, to enable them to conduct or commission needs and feasibility analysis reports. The PPF grants would enable developing countries to access high-quality international advisory and consulting services to help design or evaluate projects to ensure that they are appropriate, bankable, feasible, and sustainable. Specifically, a PPF grant would fund an early analysis of the economic, financial, environmental, social, labor, legal, procurement, and technical considerations of a proposed project. PPF advisory contracts would be competitively and internationally bid, giving the results greater credibility.

What would it accomplish or prevent? Setting up a PPF would mitigate the host countries' lack of capacity and/or resources and expertise necessary to evaluate relevant costs, benefits, and the spectrum of environmental, social, and other risks. These advisory reports would enable the governments to identify and prioritize projects that align with their development goals. Employing a PPF fund in this way would yield projects that are fiscally sound and sustainable. It would help developers and project host country officials and stakeholders identify and navigate issues that could delay or derail projects. And it would signal to public and private sector investors that the project is bankable and sustainable. This, in turn, would boost the prospects for international public and private sector financing for BRI projects, especially given that the PPF would help fund international private firms conduct the assessments and analyses. Rigorous assessments and analyses during the project preparation stage, before political and financial decisions have been made, reduce the risk of failure and lower the cost of projects by identifying potential issues and problems early in the design phases and prior to project approval. These measures would address some of the criticisms leveled against the BRI.

China's domestic and international development practices: In its "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road," China has already explicitly committed to using public funds for the planning and construction of major projects.<sup>35</sup> Although these principles do not directly call for the creation of a PPF, they do call for using existing public funding mechanisms and coordinating with other funding channels, potentially foreign assistance funds, to provide financial support and technical assistance to countries in need. Even though a PPF has yet to be created for the BRI, the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) in 2016 established a PPF,<sup>36</sup> and in 2017, China's Ministry of Finance and the New Development Bank signed a PPF agreement.<sup>37</sup>

**International best practices and standards:** The World Bank,<sup>38</sup> the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD),<sup>39</sup> and the ADB<sup>40</sup> have prepared or established project preparation facilities. The primary objective of these facilities is to provide assistance to developing countries and their relevant agencies to prepare infrastructure projects for private sector participation, and to potentially structure them as public-private partnerships (PPPs).

# 3: Develop a BRI FIDIC-based "standard contract" with required, recommended, and optional provisions.

How would it work? BRI project developers should use the applicable International Federation of Consulting Engineers (FIDIC) standardized contracts, adapted for each specific jurisdiction and project. Given the BRI's huge geographic footprint, drawing from the suite of FIDIC standardized contracts would help both the project developers and host countries by enhancing clarity, efficiency, costs, and consistency and by managing expectations of the relevant parties. Certain important provisions should be mandatory for BRI projects, whereas other sections or clauses may be recommended or optional, depending on the nature of the project. Oversight should be applied to ensure that BRI project contracts meet FIDIC contract conditions. BRI contracts, in normal cases, should made public in keeping with the principles of transparency in public procurement, with necessary redactions for proprietary information.

What would it accomplish or prevent? Using internationally recognized FIDIC contracts would better protect the legal rights and interests of the parties involved. The use of FIDIC contracts would align Chinese construction companies and infrastructure developers with international norms and best practices. Such contracts would facilitate structuring BRI projects on a PPP basis. This practice would promote the internationalization of the BRI, which is a stated goal of Chinese leaders, and expand the pool of interested financiers, contractors, and suppliers by enhancing transparency in the negotiation and project procurement process. FIDIC contract terms could bolster project oversight and monitoring through the role of engineering consultants, who provide technical supervision and construction management. Additionally, the use of FIDIC contracts could help trim project timelines, avoid delays and the resulting costs, prevent problems among the participating parties, and reduce project risks by providing a standardized dispute resolution process.<sup>41</sup>

China's domestic and international development practices: FIDIC contracts have been widely used by MDBs and foreign contractors engaged in infrastructure projects in China. While the Chinese government may not use the FIDIC model, The Ministry of Construction and the State Industrial and Commercial Administration Bureau issued in 1991 and revised in 1999 "Model Conditions of Contract for Works of Building Construction," and the NDRC has released standard contracts for bidding and tendering in recent years. Moreover, China's State Council has adopted regulations requiring disclosure of major construction and other related information domestically.<sup>42</sup>

International Best Practices and Standards: The World Bank, 43 the EBRD, 44 and the ADB 45 all use FIDIC contracts in infrastructure development contracts.

# 4: Use blended finance to ensure that BRI projects are commercially viable and can attract international private and public financing (i.e., PPPs).

How would it work? Whenever possible, BRI projects should be structured as PPPs with the participation of commercial banks, MDBs, and/or private investors. Financing by Chinese policy and development banks, and any host country project funds, should routinely be combined with private sector investment, as attracting such financing necessitates steps that help ensure the financial viability of projects. Blended financing instruments such as investment grants, technical assistance, and loan guarantees can help attract international public and private financing by lowering transaction and project costs, reducing risks, and improving the likelihood of a project's success. Publicly disclosed official development assistance (ODA) and government grants or loan guarantees should be used as appropriate to provide financial support to high-priority projects that may not be otherwise commercially viable.

What would it accomplish or prevent? Commercial banks and investors routinely apply meticulous standards for evaluating risk and commercial returns, adding valuable expertise and rigor to project design while sharing risks and costs. Their inclusion would help ensure that BRI projects are scaled to affordability and commercial viability. Including commercial lenders would also facilitate transparency and better enable international firms to partner in or provide services and products to BRI projects. As China faces downward pressures on its economy, the participation of international banks and private investors would expand the pool of development finance funds available for ambitious infrastructure development goals.

When projects are justified in development or regional terms but are not affordable by the host country or financially viable as commercial enterprises, viability gap funding and other blended financing mechanisms should be employed. The selective use of government funds for blended financing mechanisms though ODA grants or contributions can render a high-priority, high-impact project attractive to private investors, and viable for developing countries with limited resources, without compromising the financial sustainability of the project. Blended finance—using public capital to mobilize private capital for sustainable infrastructure development, in this case—reduces pressure to use problematic workarounds such as land grants or natural resource concessions. Such work-arounds, which are commonly used in BRI projects to compensate for a developing government's inability to finance a large-scale project, invite corruption and can foster local resentment. The careful use of government guarantees or insurance can attract international investors by lowering costs and risks while maintaining transparency. The use of blended financing in BRI projects would expand relationships between international lenders and Chinese developers and construction companies, creating new commercial opportunities.

China's domestic and international development practices: During his address at the Second Belt and Road Forum in April 2019, President Xi Jinping outlined the need to incorporate other forms of financing and encouraged the inclusion of international public and private financing and participation in BRI projects. Xi said that the BRI welcomes "the participation of multilateral and national financial institution in BRI investment and financing and encourage third-market cooperation. With the involvement of multiple stakeholders, we can surely deliver benefits to all." <sup>46</sup> The "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road" state that China encourages "policy financial institutions and export

credit agencies of countries involved to continue offering policy financial support for [BRI]...and play their role in financing promotion and risk-sharing through various means such as loan, guaranty, equity investment, co-financing, etc."<sup>47</sup> Moreover, China promotes the PPP model in its domestic infrastructure development. In 2019, guidance from the Ministry of Finance<sup>48</sup> set standards for PPP projects, encouraged participation by private and foreign companies, and strengthened information disclosure through a national PPP information platform. These practices could be usefully applied in overseas PPP projects as well, for example, under the 2017 MOU signed by the NDRC with the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe to promote the PPP model in BRI countries. This MOU envisions assisting such countries to establish a sound PPP legal, regulatory, and governance framework to attract investment in infrastructure projects and identify PPP projects that comply with the commission's people-first principles.<sup>49</sup>

**International best practices and standards:** The World Bank has a blended finance facility,<sup>50</sup> while the ADB,<sup>51</sup> the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD),<sup>52</sup> and the EBRD, among other MDBs, have begun to incorporate blended financing structures to encourage PPP and inclusion of private capital into infrastructure projects.

## 5: Ensure an open and transparent project procurement process.

How would it work? BRI projects should align with international best practices by employing an open and transparent project procurement process. This can be best achieved in most cases through the use of an e-procurement system. During the bidding process, all companies, including SOEs, should be required to submit their bids for contracts through the e-procurement system, and contracts should be awarded on the basis of best value for money and quality. Provisions can be made in underdeveloped countries to overcome technological, language, or other impediments to e-bidding by local firms.

What would it accomplish or prevent? There is a clear public interest as well as demonstrated economic benefits from an open and competitive procurement process. Employment of an e-procurement system at all stages of the procurement process would increase efficiency and reduce procurement time through an automated, electronic system. The system would help reduce corruption and fiscal and operating risks through reliable and effective monitoring of the procurement process. Doing so would improve transparency and accountability in the procurement process and help ensure value for money in awarding contracts. Such a process would build trust among participating companies and, in turn, facilitate the participation of international private firms and MDBs. Ultimately, good procurement practices would enhance the quality and sustainability of the projects.

China's domestic and international development practices: Domestically, China has enacted laws and regulations to support open and transparent procurement process, including the 2003 Government Procurement Law revised in 2015, which the Ministry of Finance oversees, and the 2000 Tendering and Bidding Law, supervised by the NDRC, which governs procurement activities for public and private entities. Moreover, China has been using e-procurement domestically since 2014. In 2005, the China Tendering and Bidding Association, administered by the NDRC, established in collaboration with the World Bank the website chinabidding.com.cn, which publishes procurement notices in real time under the Tendering and Bidding Law. The website allows bidders free access to information and coordinates bidding activities. In 2013, over 80 percent of government procurement contracts in China were allocated through open bidding procedures.

The Joint Communiques of the Leaders' Roundtable from the First and Second Belt and Road Forums underscore the importance of an open, transparent, and nondiscriminatory procurement process.<sup>54</sup> Additionally, the AIIB's procurement policy encourages the use of an e-procurement system as it facilitates efficiency, economic gains, and transparency in the procurement process.<sup>55</sup>

International best practices and standards: The OECD recommends the use of an e-procurement system as it improves transparency, efficiency, and accountability throughout the procurement process, and provides a compendium of good practices in employing the system.<sup>56</sup> The ADB's "Standard Bidding Documents and User's Guide to Procurement of Works" provides detailed instructions for bidders on how to prepare and submit their bids, the contracts, employer requirements, and the awarding evaluation and qualification criteria.<sup>57</sup> Additionally, ADB's "E-Procurement: Guidance Note on Procurement" details the steps on developing the system, its benefits, the necessary policies and regulations, and how to address the risks involved.<sup>58</sup>

# 6: Conduct rigorous, transparent, community-engaged, and publicly available environmental and social impact assessments.

How would it work? Once a BRI project is approved and prior to construction, China should require that an ESIA be conducted to examine at least the following areas: environmental risks; social risks and impacts, including gender, indigenous people, and cultural heritage considerations; land acquisition, land rights, resettlement, restrictions on land use, and displacement; security; community health



Laotian farmer watering his garden in Louang Namtha province, Laos, where the Chinese workers were carrying out drilling works in preparation for the railway, Hoang Dinh Nam/AFP/Getty Images, March 10, 2011

and safety; stakeholder engagement and information disclosure; and labor issues, including labor supply and training, labor influx and impacts, working conditions, and the risk of child labor, forced labor, discrimination, or other abuses. The ESIA should be undertaken in consultation with local stakeholders and affected communities throughout the process in an open and transparent manner.

What would it accomplish or prevent? A rigorous, transparent, community-engaged, and publicly available ESIA would provide a key tool for BRI project managers and host government agencies to develop procedures to mitigate or avoid adverse environmental and social impacts during the project's life cycle. A good ESIA leads to better outcomes, reduced risk, and benefits to both host countries and China. Having a reliable and comprehensive ESIA would provide project developers and local stakeholders the capacity and capability to avoid environmental and social "time bombs" that could result in protests, project delays, or cancellation.

China's domestic and international development practices: Various Chinese laws and regulations specifically stipulate ESIAs or EIAs be conducted for domestic and overseas projects. The 2002 Environmental Impact Assessment Law as revised in 2016 stipulates that before construction commences on domestic projects with significant environmental impacts, the EIA documents must be reviewed and approved by the appropriate relevant departments.<sup>59</sup> The CBRC's 2017 "Guide to Strengthen Risk Prevention and Control" encourages financial institutions engaged in infrastructure projects to learn from the Equator Principles and other international best practices, establish environmental and social risk control systems, conduct environmental and social assessments in evaluating the projects feasibility, and strengthen monitoring of social and environmental risks. The CBRC's 2012 "Green Credit Directive" sets out mechanisms to ensure proper environmental and social risk due diligence, monitoring and supervision, and completion of an environmental and social risk report. Furthermore, the directive states that "banking institutions shall promise that appropriate international practices or international norms will be followed... so as to ensure alignment with good international practices." The NDRC, the People's Bank of China (PBOC), the Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM), and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) jointly issued the "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises" in 2017, stating that before the construction of any overseas project, private enterprises involved should undertake environmental assessments of the proposed construction site.<sup>62</sup> The China Export-Import Bank's 2007 "Guidelines for Environmental and Social Assessments" similarly explicitly calls for EIAs to be undertaken, and it details the specific sectors and aspects that the assessments should cover.<sup>63</sup>

The AIIB has well-developed guidelines on conducting ESIAs, consultations with local stakeholders, establishing a grievance mechanism, and transparency/disclosing information.<sup>64</sup>

**International best practices and standards:** The World Bank's "Environmental and Social Framework" outlines the requirements and standards for conducting environmental and social assessments, how to compile the report, the issues that need to be evaluated, and the need to develop differing channels for stakeholder engagement. Environmental Assessment Guidelines" details the procedures and requirements for undertaking an EIA; explains how to develop environmental management plan; and provides a framework for conducting public consultations, reviewing the EIA, and establishing a monitoring and auditing system.

# 7: Require and enable stakeholder engagement throughout the project life cycle, including by establishing a local grievance mechanism.

How would it work? Chinese authorities should require that each BRI project establish a mechanism to receive and address issues or complaints raised by project workers (both Chinese and local), contractors, affected stakeholders, and civil society. Such channels should not replace but supplement other existing legal or other processes. The mechanism should be publicized in Chinese and relevant local languages and include information on how to register complaints and how they will be handled. Typically, a grievance mechanism would entail the creation of a call center with language-capable staff, the development of a website and other communication channels in Chinese and relevant local languages, and collaboration between project management and local government and civil society organizations, as well as appropriate Chinese authorities and stakeholders, to report problems and obtain assistance in addressing complaints. It is crucial that a confidential complaint channel is available and a nonretaliation principle is respected and that their existence is publicized to workers and other stakeholders.

What would it accomplish or prevent? By providing an accessible mechanism for feedback from local stakeholders and impacted communities, BRI developers would have an early warning system to detect emerging problems. This would generate useful information, insights, and contacts that can be valuable

to the success of projects. Directly engaging local stakeholders, instead of working exclusively through national and local government officials, this mechanism would build community trust and buy-in to the project. Providing a local-language project point of contact and a complaint handling mechanism can also keep false rumors from gaining currency and prevent local protests that could disrupt or derail BRI projects. This type of mechanism would help resolve disputes in an early, efficient, and inexpensive manner.

China's domestic and international development practices: China has domestic guidelines and directives requiring local stakeholder engagement in major project development<sup>67</sup> and establishing complaint and grievance mechanisms. CHINCA's "Guide to Social Responsibility for Chinese International Contractors" explicitly states that companies must establish a negotiation mechanism that supports the participation of employees, as well as a two-way communication mechanism to respond to employee complaints



Local community in Krabei Churn, Cambodia impacted by the Lower Sesan II Dam, Sion Ang/SOPA Images/LightRocket via Getty Images, December 14, 2016

and expectations. 68 Domestic regulations also recognize the important role of whistle-blowers in reporting wrongdoing and the need to protect them from retaliation, including with respect to environmental protection.<sup>69</sup> In the workplace setting, Chinese laws and regulations acknowledge the need for mechanisms to address employee concerns, such as the China's Labor Dispute Mediation and Arbitration Law provision for local governments, in conjunction with trade unions and representatives of enterprises, to establish a tripartite coordination body to jointly study and resolve labor issues and disputes.<sup>70</sup>

Further, the AIIB established its Project-Affected People's Mechanism and Grievance Redress Mechanism in 2018.<sup>71</sup>

International best practices and standards: The World Bank Group's "A Guide to Designing and Implementing Grievance Mechanisms for Development Projects" and "How-To Note: Feedback Matters: Designing Effective Grievance Redress Mechanisms for Bank Financed Projects" provide procedures on how to design and implement a grievance mechanism, best practices, the offices and personnel needed to operate the mechanism, and differing approaches to resolve grievances and disputes.<sup>72</sup> The ADB's "Building Capacity for Grievance Redress Mechanism" and "Accountability Mechanism Policy" provide comprehensive guidelines and steps to establish and operate a grievance and complaint handling mechanism; details on how to file, process, and handle complaints; and procedures to review the mechanism.<sup>73</sup>

# 8: Better regulate the use of Chinese workers in overseas projects.

How would it work? Companies that choose to send workers from China or third countries to work on BRI projects should be required to document the need for and the size of the imported workforce; study the impacts of this labor influx on the local environment, resources, and communities; conduct host country stakeholder consultation; exhaust options for locally sourced labor; and demonstrate plans to avoid adverse consequences and, when possible, provide for local labor training. The primary contractors should be ultimately responsible for protecting the rights of all project workers, including those

employed by subcontractors, and ensure wages are paid, work-related injuries are fairly compensated, and workers have access to meaningful complaint or grievance mechanisms.

What would it accomplish or prevent? The arrival of a large number of Chinese or foreign workers in BRI project countries has created resentment among local populations. The influx of Chinese (or third-country) workers can cause damage to the local environment, divert scarce or valued resources, or create social ills such as human trafficking. Labor rights safeguards for both imported and host country workers, along with accessible and effective mechanisms to address their grievances, could help prevent abuses that might result in strikes, protests, or disruptions that impede projects and exacerbate tensions. Better managing Chinese overseas labor issues will also help improve the reputation and international acceptance of BRI.

China's domestic and international development practices: China's domestic regulations for the construction industry, specifically the 2004 joint measures issued by the Ministry of Construction and the Ministry of Human Resources and Social Security, recognize the principle of holding the developer ultimately responsible for wage payments to workers, even those employed by subcontractors, and even require companies to set aside funds in the case of a future wage dispute involving project workers. The CBRC 2017 "Guide to Strengthen Risk Prevention and Control" explicitly states that financing institutions and companies involved in projects should establish complaint response mechanisms. China has a number of regulations protecting overseas Chinese workers on paper and even a complaint mechanism for them to use, for example, CHINCA's Dispatched Labour Service Personnel Complaint Center.<sup>74</sup>

**International best practices and standards:** The World Bank has comprehensive resources on managing the adverse impacts associated with a labor influx, which it defines as a contractual duty of the project developer. The United Nations and the International Labour Organization have a series of conventions, policies, and guidelines that describe practices to protect the rights of migrant workers.

# 9: Expand and improve the use of local labor and businesses, including through "up-skilling" programs.

How would it work? BRI project developers should maximize the use of local labor and companies and limit their reliance on imported Chinese labor and materials. In developing countries, this may require creating or supporting technical and management training programs for local workers, both for the project itself and for the eventual transition to local operation in build-operate-transfer projects. Such training programs may require significant lead times to create an adequate pool of qualified local labor and should be factored into the project designs and budgets. Institutional linkages with Chinese technical and management schools have helped with up-skilling and created a pipeline of qualified local personnel to support BRI projects.

What would it accomplish or prevent? Increased local employment generates community buy-in for projects, which, in turn, reduces problems and risks, thereby enhancing long-term sustainability and operations. Expanding or developing technical and managerial training programs in the early stages of a BRI project would help ensure a flow of qualified candidates, addressing widespread complaints that BRI projects rely excessively on imported Chinese labor and offer only low-level service positions to local workers. Such training programs facilitate the spillover of technical know-how to BRI host countries, reduce the number



Chinese workers operating a drilling machine in preparation for building the railway linking China to Laos in Bopiat Village, Louang Namtha province, Laos, Hoang Dinh Nam/AFP/Getty Images, March 10, 2011

of Chinese workers, create better integration with locally employed staff, ameliorate community resentment, and promote trust and goodwill. Reducing the size of the imported Chinese labor pool could reduce costs and the political or social problems associated with large overseas Chinese enclaves. In bolstering the use of local materials and products, project contracts should establish local content requirements. Incorporating more local workers into the project will help mitigate host country backlash, promote economic development, and address widespread complaints about BRI projects.

China's domestic and international development practices: The NDRC, MOFCOM, PBOC, and MFA issued the "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises," which calls for private enterprises engaged in overseas activities to actively hire and create employment opportunities for locals.<sup>77</sup> CHINCA's "Guide to Social Responsibility for Chinese International Contractors" states that developers and firms should prioritize the procurement of local products and services to advance local operations and cultivate local employees.<sup>78</sup>

International best practices and standards: The ADB's "Domestic Preference: Guidance Note on Procurement" provides comprehensive guidelines on how to approach incorporating and using local goods and services in procurement.<sup>79</sup>

# 10: Adopt "Clean BRI" anticorruption/antibribery oversight, enforcement, and reporting mechanisms.

How would it work? Building on the "Clean Silk Road" initiative outlined at the April 2019 Belt and Road Forum, China should adopt a Clean BRI platform making anticorruption a cornerstone of the BRI. This should include putting in place a whistle-blower mechanism and safeguards for individuals to report corruption in BRI projects. The commitment to safeguard against bribery and corruption should be incorporated into BRI legal, policy, and project-related documents and contracts. Companies and personnel participating in BRI projects should be required to adhere to clearly defined standards reflecting international antibribery conventions and industry best practices. All project companies should be required to establish adequate internal mechanisms to prevent, detect, and address corruption to qualify for BRI projects, train their staff to be able to address and mitigate corruption, report on anticorruption compliance, and obtain anticorruption certification for those programs from a reputable body. Publicly enforcing the provision in China's Criminal Law that outlaws bribing foreign officials and officers of public international organizations would help deter such behavior.

What would it accomplish or prevent? Corruption is a leading factor in excessive project costs, delays, ultimate project value, and project failure, producing suboptimal resource allocation. Addressing corruption would improve the efficiency and sustainability of the projects by ensuring that public money and contracts are allocated in a transparent and market-based manner. This, in turn, would help mitigate fiscal risks to the project host countries and to China. A Clean BRI platform would facilitate the participation of international companies and institutions. Fostering a level playing field for interested parties to

compete increases the opportunities and lowers the risks in participation. Furthermore, these measures would enhance transparency throughout BRI projects and help mitigate local and international concerns.

China's domestic and international development practices: Bribery and corruption are illegal under Chinese domestic law and norms of the Chinese Communist Party is currently waging a domestic anticorruption campaign. The Supervision Law provides for tip-offs and penalizes those who do not protect informants. Bribery is prohibited under the NDRC's 2017 "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises." The NDRC's 2018 "Guidelines on Enterprise Compliance Management of Overseas Operations" explicitly call on all Chinese enterprises to comply with specific requirements on anticorruption, antibribery, anti-money laundering, and related activities. The State-Owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council (SASAC) and the World Bank jointly held a "Training Workshop on Corporate Compliance for Chinese Enterprises Operating in Belt and Road Countries" in January 2018.

Additionally, the AIIB has a policy on prohibited practices which establishes reporting, whistle-blower protection, suspension, and debarment mechanisms to address fraud and corruption.<sup>85</sup>

International best practices and standards: The United Nations Convention Against Corruption covers anticorruption and antibribery regulations in the private sector, and focuses on preventive measures, criminalization and law enforcement, international cooperation, asset recovery, technical assistance, and information exchange. The OECD's "Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions" provides detailed guidance on handling and mitigating corruption. The ADB's document "Integrity Principles and Guidelines 2015" detail specific mechanisms, including the creation of a whistle-blower mechanism and witness protection protocols, offices, and policies to combat corruption. Other MDBs have signed on to these policies, albeit with specific organizational differences.<sup>86</sup>

# 11: Create BRI units in Chinese embassies in project countries.

How would it work? The Chinese government should staff dedicated BRI teams or units in embassies and consulates of countries that host major BRI projects. The teams should conduct oversight functions and monitor the activities of Chinese developers and workers. The unit could include representatives of relevant Chinese agencies and serve as a public and business point of contact regarding BRI projects. It should liaise with and advise Chinese developers, help ensure adherence to local laws, and facilitate project management coordination with host government and civil society organizations.

What would it accomplish or prevent? Creating BRI units would address the criticism that Chinese developers operate in an uncoordinated and sometimes problematic manner without the knowledge of the embassy and without local expertise. Embassies could provide valuable country-specific political, economic, commercial, and social information to project managers and enhance oversight of Chinese developers' compliance with international, local, or Chinese guidelines to help prevent some of the problems that plague BRI projects. An embassy team could play a constructive role in enhancing discipline among Chinese companies, contractors, and workers operating overseas, for example, by discouraging corruption, trafficking, or other problematic practices. These teams could also be an important resource for dispatched Chinese workers, who are often sent to isolated project sites where their passports are confiscated and lack any other avenue to obtain assistance. The units could help ensure that disputes

are appropriately addressed, advise and assist Chinese firms with local laws and procedures, and help coordinate with local government and civil society organizations, thereby improving the prospects of project success. These units could facilitate Chinese embassy participation in local donor coordination groups that share information and coordinate in-country development priorities and activities.

China's domestic and international development practices: The NDRC's "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises" encourages the creation of regular communication channels between local investment operations with the local Chinese embassies and consulates.<sup>87</sup> SASAC's "Guiding Opinions on Strengthening Prevention and Control of Overseas Integrity Risks of Central Enterprises" emphasize the need to strengthen supervision and management of overseas personnel, improve coordination among the supervision departments, and set-up a unit to prevent and manage overseas integrity risks.88

# 12: Develop a searchable, comprehensive, up-to-date, English-language BRI project database.

How would it work? Chinese authorities should create a comprehensive online BRI project database in English and, potentially, other languages (in addition to Chinese). The database should include a list of completed, on-going, and prospective BRI projects. The database should be searchable and kept current. It should include the most information possible on project financing, design, and execution. It should identify the entities involved, the scope and terms of the project, actual and projected numbers of laborers, and other salient information. Project-related documents should be posted and kept up to date. These might include contracts (with proprietary information redacted), ESIA reports, project timelines, procurement and bidding information, points of contact, among other key documents.

What would it accomplish or prevent? By providing transparency, a database would address a major criticism of BRI: the lack of information concerning projects and confusion over which projects are part of the BRI. Posting up-to-date project-related details and documents would give international companies and financing institutions easier access to information, thereby opening up opportunities to take part in BRI projects and potentially raising the quality and sustainability of BRI projects. A database would allow research institutions to analyze and report on the BRI and provide information useful to governments seeking to develop infrastructure or promote new projects that might connect with the BRI. The transparency afforded by such a database would further bolster international trust as well as understanding and the reputation of BRI.

China's domestic and international development practices: The "Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Cooperation Plan" calls for the creation of a big data platform to bolster information sharing and improve cooperation. 89 The NDRC and the Ministry of Finance maintain open project databases for domestic investment, PPPs, and overseas investment projects.

The AIIB has a comprehensive database of proposed and approved projects on its website that provides documents relating to resettlement and compensation plans, ESIAs, and monitoring reports.<sup>90</sup>

International Best Practices and Standards: The ADB maintains a project database that provides access to key documents on projects financed by the bank.<sup>91</sup>

# CONCLUSION

CHINA HELD ITS SECOND BELT AND ROAD FORUM IN BEIJING IN APRIL 2019. The speeches by Chinese leaders and the policy documents produced in connection with the forum pointed in a direction that was consistent with the thrust of this report and our recommendations. President Xi Jinping explicitly declared that there would be zero tolerance for corruption and announced the establishment of the Clean Silk Road initiative. He called for adherence to international rules and standards in project development, operation, and procurement, and encouraged the participation of multilateral financing institutions in the BRI.<sup>92</sup> The forum's Joint Communique directly outlines the need to strengthen cooperation in local human resource development, education, and professional training and calls for "improving project preparation to ensure that projects are investable, bankable, economically viable, and environment-friendly." "93

The messaging from Chinese leaders at the forum suggests that policymakers in Beijing have heard international criticism, were prepared to acknowledge that the BRI has faced some problems in its first five years, and were motivated to make an effort to publicly address some of the challenges. But the question remains whether those efforts are cosmetic or credible, aspirational or actual. Encouraging BRI policy initiatives<sup>94</sup> in the past calling for strong ESIAs, disclosure of project information to the public, and promotion of local employment have gone unenforced in the execution of many projects. The critical variable going forward is whether Beijing actually adopts, implements, and enforces the best practices that Chinese agencies have put forth.

The recommendations presented in this report are undeniably ambitious. But the BRI is an ambitious undertaking, now indelibly linked to the reputational standing of the Chinese nation and its leader, Xi Jinping. That link presumably serves as an incentive for the Chinese government to improve project outcomes and avoid setbacks and failures. Can the BRI in some sense emulate the path of the AIIB, which was perceived at its inception with justifiable skepticism? The AIIB evolved from the drawing board, where it initially appeared to be an opaque instrument of Chinese national policy, to begin operation as a credible MDB with international governance and standards that approach or match those of other multilateral banks. Certainly the international community would benefit if the BRI followed a similar trajectory.<sup>95</sup>

Some of the recommendations in this report call for implementation of existing rules or standards. Requiring and validating BRI project ESIAs and requiring transparency in major project documentation, as China does domestically, should be straightforward. Other recommendations, such as the creation of a searchable, comprehensive, English-language BRI project database, are admittedly enormous undertakings. But even the incremental step of posting information and documents on a sampling of major BRI projects, then expanding the database to include others, would carry significant benefits and enhance confidence in the initiative.

Serious and objective analyses of the BRI have been conducted by several institutions in the past year, and more are underway. But the public discussion of the BRI still includes large doses of criticism, wishful thinking, pandering, and self-congratulatory propaganda—none of which are likely to produce real benefits for project host countries or for China. In presenting real-world, practical recommendations

to Chinese policymakers, the intent is to facilitate the adoption and implementation of international best practices and standards in all BRI projects. Similar advocacy by the international community is valuable and warranted. But it is equally important that more developed countries and international organizations assist those BRI project host nations with weak governance or limited capacity to enable them to safeguard their communities, environment, economy, and other national interests throughout the life cycle of their BRI projects.

# BRI RECOMMENDATIONS AND BEST PRACTICES MATRIX



#### **REQUIRE AND CONDUCT A RIGOROUS,** COMPREHENSIVE, AND TRANSPARENT **PROJECT PREPARATION PROCESS**

#### **ESTABLISH A PROJECT** PREPARATION FUND (PPF)

#### **DEVELOP A BRI "STANDARD CONTRACT"** WITH REQUIRED, RECOMMENDED, AND **OPTIONAL PROVISIONS**



#### Chinese Government, Project Developers, and Contracted Companies

- · Prior to project approval, Chinese authorities should require that a rigorous and transparent project preparation process be undertaken.
- · Conduct risk and life cycle assessments for new materials, processes, and methods.
- · Cancel or substantially change projects found to be financially or otherwise nonviable.
- Design project based on careful assessment.

#### Chinese Government

- · Establish a BRI PPF fund.
- · Award grants as needed to support states considering BRI projects to fund analysis of needs, viability, and factors relevant to decision-making and project design.
- · PPF advisory contracts should be open to international firms and competitively bid on.

#### **Chinese Government**

- · Use International Federation of Consulting Engineers (FIDIC) standard contracts as a template for developing a standard contract for BRI with mandatory and optional provisions.
- Make BRI standard contract publicly available.
- · Conduct oversight to ensure contracts meet FIDIC standards.



#### **Improve Project Oversight**

- Many developing countries lack the resources or capacity to conduct appropriate viability
- · Minimize risk of project failure through thorough pre-project viability analysis and due diligence.
- · Provide project financers and developers with a clearer understanding of the local political, social, environmental, and economic context.

#### **Invite International Participation**

 Nonviable projects do not attract private and international investment and can saddle host governments with unsustainable debt.

#### **Build Support for the BRI**

· Reduce the likelihood of debt-for-equity swaps and environmental or social damage, which can result in resentment toward China and the BRI.

#### **Host Country Capacity**

- · Host countries may lack the capacity, resources, or expertise necessary to evaluate projects.
- · Better alignment with host countries needs.
- Bolster developers and host countries. capacity to identify and navigate potential issues.

#### **Attract Private Capital**

- · Projects that undergo a comprehensive assessment have greater viability and credibility on the international market and facilitate international public and private participation.
- · Rigorous assessment during the pre-project stage reduces the risk of failure and lowers project costs.

#### **Project Quality**

- The lack of consistency between contracts yields inconsistent approaches and outcomes.
- · Reduce risk of delays and resulting costs.
- · Establish standard dispute resolution procedure mitigating potential delays and
- Improve project oversight through the role of the engineering consultants.

#### **Increase Multilateral Support**

· Improve credibility of BRI by adhering to internationally-recognized standards.

#### **International Standards**

- The G20 "Principles for the Infrastructure Project Preparation Phase" and APEC's Guidebook on Quality Infrastructure Development and Investment" delineate critical issues to address within each step of the project preparation process.
- The World Bank's "A Diagnostic Framework for Assessing Public Investment Management" outlines the essential features and necessary steps prior to embarking on the construction phase of an infrastructure project with public
- The ADB provides multiple guidelines on how to conduct project preparation assessments.

### **International Standards**

· The World Bank, European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), and ADB have prepared or established project preparation facilities.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- The "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road" state that China will use public funds for the planning and construction of major projects.
- The Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) established a PPF in 2016.
- · The Ministry of Finance and the New Development Bank signed a PPF agreement in 2017.

#### **International Standards**

· The World Bank, EBRD, and ADB all use FIDIC standard infrastructure development contracts.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- · China's Ministry of Construction, State Industrial and Commercial Administration Bureau, and NDRC use standard contracts in domestic tendering.
- China's State Council adopted regulations requiring disclosure of major construction and other related information domestically.



- **Chinese Precedent**
- The CBRC's "Standardization of Banking Services Enterprises to 'Gq Out' and Strengthen the Guidance of Control and Risk Prevention" states that financial institutions should conduct an in-depth and independent assessment of the environmental, legal, and social risks in evaluating a project's feasibility.
- · CHINCA's "Guidelines of Sustainable Infrastructure for Chinese International Contractors" outline what should be included in a project feasibility report.
- The NDRC and Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development's "Guiding Opinions on Boosting Development of Whole-Process Engineering Consulting Services" emphasize the importance of conducting comprehensive project feasibility studies.

# BRI RECOMMENDATIONS AND BEST PRACTICES MATRIX 👻

# **ACTIVELY ENCOURAGE BLENDED FINANCING**

#### ADOPT AND REQUIRE OPEN AND TRANSPARENT BRI PROJECT **PROCUREMENT PROCESSES**

#### CONDUCT RIGOROUS, TRANSPARENT, COMMUNITY-ENGAGED. AND PUBLICLY AVAILABLE ENVIRONMENTAL AND SOCIAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT (ESIAs)

#### **Chinese Government and Development** Banks and Financing Institutions

· Use blended financing instruments, including investment grants, viability gap funding, technical assistance, loan guarantees, and publicly disclosed officinal development assistance as appropriate for high-priority projects that are not financially viable or affordable but justified in development or economic terms.

#### **Project Developers**

- · All companies, including Chinese state-owned enterprises, submit their bids for contracts through an established e-procurement system.
- Ensure contracts are awarded on a best value for money and quality basis.

#### **Project Developers**

- Conduct ESIAs after project approval and prior to construction that examine environmental and social impact management; land rights; security, health, and safety; stakeholder engagement and information disclosure; and labor issues.
- · Publicize ESIA conclusions in the local language and in English.
- · Implement the procedures to mitigate or avoid adverse impacts during the project's life cycle.

#### **Reputation and Sustainability**

- · Diminish concerns that China is purposefully "debt trapping" less developed nations through the BRI.
- · Expand the pool of development funds available for financing ambitious infrastructure projects.
- · Expand relationships and facilitate new commercial opportunities between international and Chinese companies.

#### Reduce Risks

- Huge amounts of public money are spent on BRI projects, many of which are not commercially viable.
- Chinese developers can pursue unprofitable projects due to their easy access to government funds.
- Commercial banks and investors will apply rigorous standards to ensure fiscal viability of the project and commercial returns.

#### **Increase Project Efficiency and Quality**

- · Reduce procurement time, corruption, and waste through automated system.
- · Many project contracts are not competitively bid, allowing companies to be paid for services or equipment which are never delivered.

#### **Build Support for BRI**

· Build trust among participating parties and attract international private firms and development banks.

#### **Enhance Project Quality**

- · ESIAs have been falsified or bypassed completely, leading to problems.
- ESIAs rarely engage stakeholders or are translated into local languages and made publicly available.
- · Enforcement of environmental standards in host countries is often lax, resulting in expensive delays, local resistance, and liability issues.
- Proper ESIAs enhance transparency and investor confidence, reduce risk, and provide a comprehensive and realistic view of the challenges facing the project, as well as options for mitigation.

#### **International Standards**

• The World Bank, ADB, EBRD, and OECD encourage PPP for infrastructure projects and have guidelines and frameworks on how to do so.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- · At the Second Belt and Road Forum, Xi Jinping called for multilateral development bank financing in BRI projects.
- The "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road" state that policy financial institutions and export credit agencies of the countries involved should continue to offer financial support for the BRI and play a role in financing promotion and risk sharing.
- · The memorandum of understanding between the NDRC and the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe on promoting the PPP model for the BRI outlines how to establish a sound legal, regulatory, and governance framework for PPP projects and how to attract investment.
- · The Ministry of Finance's 2019 "Guidance Note on Setting Standards for PPP Projects and Encouraging Private and Foreign Participation" provides standards for PPP projects and improving information disclosure through a national PPP information platform.

#### **International Standards**

- The OECD recommends the use of an e-procurement system as it improves transparency, efficiency, and accountability throughout the procurement process.
- The ADB's "Standard Bidding" Documents and User's Guide to Procurement Works" and "E-Procurement: Guidance Note on Procurement" provide detailed instructions for bidders and the steps to develop and implement the system.

#### Chinese Precedent

- China has used e-procurement domestically since 2014.
- · Chinabidding.com.cn, jointly created by China and the World Bank, releases procurement notices in real time.
- The Joint Communiques of the Leaders' Roundtable from the 2017 and 2019 Belt and Road Forums underscore the "importance of open, transparent, and non-discriminatory public procurement procedures."
- The AIIB's procurement policy encourages the utilization of an e-procurement system.

#### **International Standards**

- · The World Bank's "Environmental and Social Framework" outlines the requirements and standards for conducting environmental and social assessments and how to undertake the assessments.
- The ADB's "Environmental Assessment Guidelines" details the procedures and requirements for undertaking an environmental impact assessment and provides a framework for conducting public consultations.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- China's Environmental Impact Assessment Law stipulates that before construction begins, ESIA documents must be reviewed and approved by relevant departments.
- · The CBRC's "Standardization of Banking Services Enterprises to 'Go Out' and Strengthen the Guidance of Control and Risk Prevention" and "Green Credit Directive" encourage financial institutions to conduct ESIA's in evaluating the project's feasibility, and sets out a mechanism to ensure proper environmental and social risk due diligence and the need to complete an environmental and social risk report, respectively.
- The NDRC's "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises" states that before construction, firms should undertake environmental assessments of the propose construction site.
- The AIIB has well developed guidelines on conducting an ESIA, consulting with local stakeholders, and information disclosure.



# BRI RECOMMENDATIONS AND BEST PRACTICES MATRIX



#### REQUIRE AND ENABLE STAKEHOLDER **ENGAGEMENT THROUGHOUT THE PROJECT LIFE CYCLE**

#### BETTER REGULATE THE USE OF **CHINESE WORKERS AND PROTECT LABOR RIGHTS**

#### **EXPAND AND IMPROVE UTILIZATION** OF LOCAL MATERIALS, LABOR, AND **BUSINESSES**



HOW WOULD IT WORK?

#### **Project Developers and Contracted** Companies

- Establish a local-language grievance mechanism to answer questions and handle complaints in coordination with local processes.
- · Publicize the mechanism in the local language and through a webiste and include information on how to register complaints/related procedures.
- · The mechanism should be confidential and be based on a nonretaliation principle.

#### **Project Developers**

- · Assess and document the need for and size of the imported workforce.
- · Analyze the impact of labor influx on the local community and develop plans to mitigate adverse consequences.
- · Conduct stakeholder consultation, exhaust options for locally sourced labor, and provide for local training.
- Establish complaint handling mechanism to ensure that workers' rights are upheld.

#### **Project Developers and Contracted** Companies

- Allow adequate lead time for training to create a pool of qualified local labor.
- Encourage use of local materials in project procurement processes.
- · Encourage partnerships with local business in project tendering/procurement.
- · Create and/or support technical and management training programs for local workers in construction and for eventual transition to local operation build-operate-transfer projects.



#### **Communication and Early Warning**

- · Chinese developers are currently not funded, staffed, or trained to deal with civil society, resulting social issues.
- Provide project developers with an early warning system to better detect emerging problems and useful contacts to mitigate issues.

#### **Build Support for the BRI**

• Reduce tensions between local communities and Chinese developers, thereby reducing the likelihood of protests causing project delay or cancellation.

#### Mitigate Local Resentment

- Foreign labor influx can cause local resentment, environmental damage, and social ills.
- · Ensure benefits for the local economy and communities.

#### **Protect Labor Rights**

- · Grievance mechanisms can provide an early warning system of potential problems.
- · Prevent labor abuses and resulting protests or project disruptions.

#### **Integrate Into Host Country**

- · Increase buy-in for projects to reduce risks and enhance long-term sustainability.
- · Reliance on Chinese labor reduces project benefits and generates social tensions for and in project host countries.
- · Foster relevant skills transfer to local workers improves longer-term project operations.

#### **Support Local Economy**

- · The import of Chinese material, products, and labor does not promote the economic development of the host country.
- · Enhance cooperation between Chinese and local businesses.



#### **International Standards**

- The World Bank's "A Guide to Designing and Implementing Grievance Mechanisms for Development Projects" and "How-To Note: Feedback Matters: Designing Effective Grievance Redress Mechanisms for Bank Financed Projects" provide procedures on how to design and implement a grievance mechanism, best practices, and how to operate the mechanism.
- The ADB's "Building Capacity for Grievance Redress Mechanism" and "Accountability Mechanism Policy" provide comprehensive guidelines on how to establish and operate a grievance and complaint handling mechanism.

#### Chinese Precedent

- · China's domestic Law on Labor Dispute Mediation and Arbitration calls for local governments to establish mechanisms to jointly resolve issues with union and enterprise representatives.
- CHINCA's "Guide to Social Responsibility for Chinese International Contractors" states that companies must establish negotiation and communication mechanisms to support the participation of employees and respond to complaints and expectations.
- The AIIB established its Project-Affected People's Mechanism and Grievance Redress Mechanism in 2018.

#### **International Standards**

- The World Bank's "Managing the Risks of Adverse Impacts on Communities From Temporary Project Induced Labor Influx" provides guidance on managing the adverse impacts from labor influxes and delineates the responsibilities for ensuring workers rights.
- The United Nations and International Labour Organization have a series of conventions, policies, and guidelines that outline practices to protect the rights of migrant workers.

#### Chinese Precedent

- · The Ministry of Construction and Ministry of Human Resources and Social Security's 2004 joint measures recognize the principle of holding the project developer ultimately responsible for wage payments.
- The CBRC's "Standardization of Banking Services Enterprises to 'Go Out' and Strengthen the Guidance of Control and Risk Prevention" explicitly states that companies should preserve the rights of the local population and workers, respect local culture, and establish a grievance mechanism.
- CHINCA has a Dispatched Labour Service Personnel Complaint Center to address worker complaints and protect overseas

#### **International Standards**

• The ADB's "Domestic Preference: Guidance Note on Procurement" provides comprehensive guidelines on how to approach incorporating and using local goods and services in procurement.

#### China's Commitment to Local Stakeholders

- . The NDRC's "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investments of Private Enterprises" calls for private enterprises engaged in overseas activities to actively create employment opportunities for locals.
- CHINCA's "Guide to Social Responsibility for Chinese International Contractors" states that developers and firms should prioritize the procurement of local products and services to advance local operations and cultivate local employees.

WHAT WOULD IT ACCOMPLISH OR PREVENT?

### BRI RECOMMENDATIONS AND BEST PRACTICES MATRIX



# ADOPT "CLEAN BRI" ANTICORRUPTION/

#### **CREATE BRI UNITS IN CHINESE EMBASSIES IN PROJECT HOST COUNTRIES**

#### DEVELOP A SEARCHABLE, COMPREHENSIVE. **UP-TO-DATE, ENGLISH-LANGUAGE BRI** PROJECT DATABASE

# ANTIBRIBERY OVERSIGHT, ENFORCEMENT, AND REPORTING MECHANISMS

# **Chinese Government**

· Adopt a "Clean BRI" platform and make anticorruption a cornerstone of the BRI through legal and policy documents, contracts and MOUs, and establish whistle-blower and enforcement mechanisms.

#### State-Owned Enterprises, Development Banks, and Contracted Companies

- · Formulate, implement, and report on clearly defined international anticorruption conventions and industry best practices.
- Obtain anticorruption certification from a reputable body to qualify for BRI projects.
- Train staff to address and mitigate corruption.

#### Reputation

- · Evidence and accusations of large-scale corruption and bribery hurt the reputation of both China and the BRI brand.
- Safeguarding against corruption facilitates the participation of international lenders and contractors.

#### **Financial Incentive**

- · Corruption lowers project efficiency and raises project costs.
- · Mitigate fiscal risk by ensuring public funds are allocated in a transparent and market-based manner.

#### **Enhance Project Quality**

- Ensure that contracts are awarded on a value-for-money and quality basis.
- · Corruption reduces the sustainability of infrastructure projects.

#### **International Standards**

- The United Nations Convention Against Corruption outlines anticorruption regulations and provides preventative and enforcement mechanisms.
- The OCED's "Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions" provides guidance on handling and mitigating corruption.
- The ADB's "Integrity Principles and Guidelines 2015" detail mechanisms, offices, and policies to combat corruption.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- · At the Second Belt and Road Forum, Xi Jinping called for those involved in the BRI to "fight corruption together with zero tolerance" and established the Beijing Initiative for the Clean Silk Road.
- The NDRC's 2017 "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises" and 2018 "Guidelines on Enterprise Compliance Management of Overseas Operations" explicitly call for Chinese enterprises to comply with anticorruption, antibribery, and anti-money laundering requirements.
- SASAC and the World Bank jointly held a "Training Workshop on Corporate Compliance for Chinese Enterprises Operating in Belt and Road Countries" in January 2018.
- The AIIB's Policy on Prohibited Practices establishes reporting, whistle-blower protection, suspension, and debarment mechanisms to address fraud and corruption.

#### Chinese Government and Chinese **Embassies in Project Host Countries**

 Form units comprised of relevant Chinese agencies to conduct BRI oversight, coordination, etc.

#### **Newly Established BRI Units**

- · Monitor activities of Chinese developers, contractors, and personnel.
- Serve as a public and business point of contact regarding BRI projects to promote transparency.
- · Liaise with and advise Chinese developers, ensure adherence to local laws, and facilitate coordination with host governments and civil society organizations.
- · Help ensure functioning of dispute resolution mechanisms and compensation processes.
- · Participate in regular Donor Assistance Group meetings with other embassies and host governments.

#### Communication and Local Knowledge

- · Meeting with other donor embassies and host governments facilitates coordination and transparency.
- · Chinese embassies currently have little visibility into BRI projects, limiting opportunities for project oversight.
- Embassies' local-language capabilities and political/social knowledge can help developers prevent problems and avoid mistakes.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- . The NDRC's "Code of Conduct for Overseas Investment Operations by Private Enterprises" encourages the creation of communication channels between local operations and Chinese embassies and consulates.
- SASAC's "Guiding Opinions on Strengthening Prevention and Control of Overseas Integrity Risks of Central Enterprises" emphasize the need to strengthen supervision and management of overseas personnel, improve coordination between supervision departments, and establish a unit to prevent and manage overseas integrity risks.

#### **Chinese Government**

- · Catalog all completed, on-going, and prospective BRI projects in one database, with the maximum possible information on project financing, design, execution, parties involved, project terms, etc.
- · The database should be not only in Chinese but also English and other languages.

#### Clarify the Belt and Road Initiative

- The existing "BRI Portal" contains minimal information.
- · Address confusion over what projects are considered part of the BRI.

#### **Invite International Participation**

- Enhance project transparency and opportunities for public understanding, engagement, and participation.
- Improve access to BRI project opportunities for international financers and vendors, thereby raising project quality and sustainability.
- · Enable analysis and research on the BRI, providing useful information to countries seeking to participate.

#### **International Standards**

• The ADB maintains a project database that provides access to key documents on projects financed by the bank.

#### **Chinese Precedent**

- The "Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Plan" calls for "a big data service platform" which will "provide comprehensive information support," "strengthen[n] information sharing," and "stimulate[e] cooperation."
- The NDRC and Ministry of Finance maintain open project databases for domestic and overseas investments, as well as PPP projects.
- The AIIB has a comprehensive database of proposed and approved projects, which contains salient information regarding the projects.

# APPENDIX: TASK FORCE MEMBERS

WILSON ANG is a Partner at Norton Rose Fulbright, and heads the Singapore firm's regulatory investigations and compliance practice. He focuses on conducting internal investigations on business ethics and anti-corruption matters, and advises on risk management, remediation measures and follow-on disputes. He has extensive experience designing and implementing compliance programs, conducting anti-corruption due diligence reviews, and handling complex and sensitive issues involving bribery, fraud, sanctions, money-laundering/terrorist-financing, cyber-security, competition law, and financial services regulatory violations in the Asia-Pacific. He works alongside the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Anti-Corruption and Transparency Experts Working Group (ACTWG), United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), and the International Bar Association (IBA).

BRIAN EYLER is Director of the Southeast Asia Program at the Stimson Center. He has spent more than 15 years living and working in China, and over the last 10 has conducted extensive research with stakeholders in the Mekong region, leading numerous study tours through China and mainland Southeast Asia. Before joining the Stimson Center, he served as the Director of the IES Kunming Center at Yunnan University and as a consultant to the UNDP Lancang-Mekong Economic Cooperation program in Kunming, Yunnan province. His first book, The Last Days of the Mighty Mekong was published by Zed Books in 2019.

**AARON HALEGUA** is an attorney, consultant, and research fellow at the New York University School of Law's U.S.-Asia Law Institute and its Center for Labor and Employment Law. He is an expert on labor and employment law, access to justice and legal aid, dispute resolution, and business and human rights in the United States, China, and internationally. His current research interests include migrant workers, human trafficking, and labor standards on overseas Chinese projects. Aaron has consulted on labor issues in China, Myanmar, Thailand, Malaysia, and Mexico for Apple, International Labour Organization, Ford Foundation, International Labor Rights Forum, Brown University, and other institutions. He has published a variety of book chapters, law review articles, and op-eds. He is the author of the report "Who Will Represent China's Workers: Lawyers, Legal Aid, and the Enforcement of Labor Rights." Aaron holds a J.D. from Harvard Law School and speaks, reads, and writes Mandarin Chinese.

JAMIE P. HORSLEY is a senior fellow at the Paul Tsai China Center and visiting lecturer in law at Yale Law School. She is also a visiting fellow in the John L. Thornton China Center in the Foreign Policy program at Brookings. Her project work and research revolve around issues of governance and regulatory reform in China. She was formerly Executive Director of the Yale China Law Center. In 1981, she moved to Beijing on behalf of the international law firm of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison to assist companies venturing into the newly opening China market and, after being named a partner, later helped manage that firm's China practice from Hong Kong. She subsequently served as Commercial Attaché in the U.S. Embassies in Beijing and Manila; Vice President of Motorola International, Inc. and Motorola's Director of Government Relations for China; and a consultant to the Carter Center's China Village Elections Project. She earned her Juris Doctor at Harvard Law School.

MICHAEL KRAMER is an attorney and consultant specializing in the investigation of fraud and corruption in the developing world. He was co-founder of the International Anti-Corruption Resource Center. Before entering the private sector, he was a Special Attorney with the U.S. Department of Justice, Organized Crime and Racketeering Section, assigned to the investigation and trial of corruption and fraud cases throughout the United States. As a consultant on anti-corruption matters, his clients have included the World Bank, eight of the ten largest corporations in the United States, and federal and state agencies in the United States. He also served as Senior Advisor to the Independent Investigation Committee, headed by Paul Volcker, on the United Nations Oil for Food Program in Iraq. He has managed major corruption and fraud investigations and provided training to local agencies in more than 80 countries throughout the world.

TANG SIEW MUN is the head of the ASEAN Studies Centre and concurrently a senior fellow at the Regional Strategic and Political Studies programme at the ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute. His primary research interests are Asian security, ASEAN's relations with the major powers, and Japanese foreign policy. Prior to joining ISEAS, he was Director for Foreign Policy and Security Studies at the Institute of Strategic and International Studies (ISIS), Malaysia and Senior Lecturer at the Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia. He holds a Ph.D. from Arizona State University in Political Science.

JENNIFER L. TURNER is Director of the China Environment Forum and Manager of the Global Choke Point Initiative at the Woodrow Wilson Center. She creates convenings, exchanges, and publications focusing on a variety of energy and environmental challenges facing China, particularly on water and green civil society issues. She also serves as editor for the China and water-energy posts on the award-winning New Security Beat blog. She most recently coauthored China's Water-Energy-Food Roadmap and Scaling China's Sludge Mountains. She received a Ph.D. in Public Policy and Comparative Politics in 1997 fro lm Indiana University, Bloomington.

MIMI ZOU holds the first academic appointment in Chinese law at Oxford. She is also the co-founder of the Oxford Deep Tech Dispute Resolution Lab. Dr. Zou's award-winning research focuses on Chinese and comparative commercial and business law and technology. She regularly provides expert commentaries on Chinese law for a range of international media outlets. Dr. Zou is a special adviser of the Great Britain China Centre, an organisation set up by the UK Foreign & Commonwealth Office. She obtained her law Doctorate and Masters degrees from Oxford, and First Class Honours degrees in economics and law from the University of Sydney. She is a qualified lawyer in Australia and England and Wales. Alongside academia, Dr. Zou has worked in international commercial law firms, the United Nations, and civil service for over 15 years. She has been recognised by the Asia Society as an 'Asia 21 Young Leader'. She is a finalist in the 2019 UK Asian Women of Achievement Awards and a former Young Australian of the Year finalist.

We are also grateful to the several senior officials and staff from multilateral development banks and private firms who were valued members of the task force, but requested to remain unnamed.

# **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> Asian Development Bank (ADB), Meeting Asia's Infrastructure Needs (Manila: ADB, 2017), xvi.
- <sup>2</sup> National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC), "Vision and Actions on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st-Century Maritime Silk Road," March 28, 2015, http://en.ndrc.gov.cn/newsrelease/201503/t20150330 669367.html.
- <sup>3</sup> ASPI commissioned case studies of four BRI projects in Southeast Asia: Cambodia's Lower Sesan II Dam, Malaysia's East Coast Rail Link, Myanmar's Kyaukpyu Port, and the Lao People's Democratic Republic's Kunming-Vientiane Railway.
- For more information, see Radio Free Asia, "Compensation Plans for Lao Rail Project Finalized, under Review," February 1, 2018, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/laos/plans-01022018152358.html?searchterm:utf8:ustring=+railway; Radio Free Asia, "Lao Officials Not Doing Enough to Enforce Land Concession Regulations," May 4, 2017, https://www.rfa.org/ english/news/laos/lao-officials-not-doing-enough-to-enforce-land-concession-regulations-05042017153447.html? searchterm:utf8:ustring=+railway; Radio Free Asia, "High-Speed Rail Project Will Force Thousands of Lao Families to Relocate," November 22, 2017, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/laos/high-speed-rail-project-will-force-thousands-of-laofamilies-to-relocate-11222017143941.html?searchterm:utf8:ustring=+railway; and Radio Free Asia, "Lao Officials to Approve Final Compensation Scheme for High-Speed Railway," July 18, 2017, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/laos/lao-officials-to-approve-final-compensation-scheme-for-high-speed-railway-07182017133003.html?searchterm:utf8:ustring=+railway
- <sup>5</sup> Ganeshwaran Kana, "Up to 40% of ECRL Jobs for Local Firms," The Star (Malaysia), April 20, 2018, https://www.thestar.com.my/business/business-news/2018/04/20/up-to-40-of-ecrl-jobs-for-local-firms/.
- <sup>6</sup> Raynore Mering, "ECRL Will Be Built with 40pc Local Content, Says Transport Minister," Malay Mail (Kuala Lumpur). April 21, 2019, https://www.msn.com/en-us/money/topstories/ecrl-will-be-built-with-40pc-local-content-says-transportminister/ar-BBW9p8n?li=AA4Zjl.
- <sup>7</sup> "Land Acquisition Process for Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Train to Conclude in April," Jakarta Post, March 20, 2019, https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/03/20/land-acquisition-process-for-jakarta-bandung-high-speed-train-to-concludein-april.html.
- Surin Murugiah, "Liow's Justification of ECRL Cost Raises More Questions than Answers, Says Pua," EdgeProp (Mayalsia), November 16, 2016, https://www.edgeprop.my/content/972547/liow's-justification-ecrl-cost-raises-more-questions-answerssays-pua.
- <sup>9</sup> "Malaysia Must Pay S\$7.4 Billion If It Terminates East Coast Rail Link," *Today* (Singapore), June 5, 2018, https://www.todayonline.com/world/malaysia-must-pay-s74-billion-if-it-terminates-east-coast-rail-link.
- <sup>10</sup> "Jokowi Demands Evaluation of Jakarta-Bandung Fast Train Project after Setbacks," Jakarta Globe, January 10, 2018, https://jakartaglobe.id/context/jokowi-demands-evaluation-jakarta-bandung-fast-train-project-setbacks; and Karlis Salna and Arvs Aditya, "Indonesia May Be Next Asian Country to Spurn China in Election," Bloomberg, March 31, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-31/indonesia-may-be-next-asian-country-to-spurn-china-in-election.
- <sup>11</sup> Mark Grimsditch, "2.1 Lower Sesan 2 Dam," 3S Rivers Protection Network and International Rivers, April 1, 2012, https://hub.globalccsinstitute.com/publications/3s-rivers-under-threat-understating-new-threats-and-challenges-hydropower-<u>development-biodiversity-and-community-rights-3s-river-basin/21-lower-sesan-2-dam.</u>
- <sup>12</sup> International Rivers, "The Cambodian Fishery Coalition Calls for Cancellation of the Lower Sesan 2 Dam," International Rivers, January 13, 2015, https://www.internationalrivers.org/resources/the-cambodian-fishery-coalition-calls-for-cancellationof-the-lower-sesan-2-dam-3680; Guy Ziv, Eric Baran, So Nam, Ignacio Rodríguez-Iturbe, and Simon A. Levin, "Trading-Off Fish Biodiversity, Food Security, and Hydropower in the Mekong River Basin," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, no. 15 (2012): 5609-5614; and Maureen Harris, Daniel King, Ame Trandem, Ith Mathoura, and Meach Mean, "Submission to UN Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Cambodia Hydropower Dam Development in Cambodia: Lower Sesan 2 and Stung Cheay Areng Hydropower Projects," January 13, 2015, https://earthrights.org/wp-content/uploads/documents/submission to special rapporteur on hydropower.pdf.
- <sup>13</sup> Hul Reaksmey and David Boyle, "Laos Accused of Copy-Pasting Dam Impact Survey," Voice of America, September 20, 2018, https://www.voanews.com/a/laos-accused-of-copy-pasting-dam-impact-survey/4579825.html.

- <sup>14</sup> Patpon Sabpaitoon, "The Great Rail Dilemma," Bangkok Post, July 22, 2018, https://www.bangkokpost.com/news/special-reports/1507722/the-great-rail-dilemma; and Marwaan Macan-Markar, "China's Belt and Road Rail Project Stirs Discontent in Laos," Nikkei Asian Review, March 15 2018,  $\underline{https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/China-s-Belt-and-Road-rail-project-stirs-discontent-in-Laos2.}$
- <sup>15</sup> Jane Perlez and Yufan Huang, "Behind China's \$1 Trillion Plan to Shake Up the Economic Order," New York Times, May 13, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/13/business/china-railway-one-belt-one-road-1-trillion-plan.html; and Peter Janssen, "Land-Locked Laos on Track for Controversial China Rail Link," Nikkei Asian Review, June 24, 2017, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Land-locked-Laos-on-track-for-controversial-China-rail-link.
- <sup>16</sup> "China's Railway Project Running Roughshod over Laos," Chiangrai Times, August 18, 2018, https://www.chiangraitimes.com/chinas-railway-project-running-roughshod-over-laos.html.
- <sup>17</sup> Macan-Markar, China's Belt and Road Rail Project"; and Darren Schuettler, "China Land Deal Rankles Laos Capital," Reuters, April 6, 2008, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-laos-chinatown/china-land-deal-rankles-laos-capital-idUSBKK24347820080407.
- <sup>18</sup> Jason Koutsoukis, "China's \$7.5 Billion Myanmar Port 'Crazy,' Suu Kyi Adviser Says," Bloomberg, May 25, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-05-25/china-s-7-5-billion-myanmar-port-crazy-suu-kyi-adviser-says.
- <sup>19</sup> Koutsoukis, "China's \$7.5 Billion Myanmar Port"; and Kanupriya Kapoor and Aye Min Thant, "Exclusive: Myanmar Scales Back Chinese-Backed Port Project Due to Debt Fears—Official," Reuters, August 2, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-myanmar-china-port-exclusive/exclusive-myanmar-scales-back-chinese-backed-port-project-due-to-debt-fears-officialidUSKBN1KN106.
- <sup>20</sup> "You Cannot Rush a Slow Train, S'gor Exco Tells Liow," *Malavsiakini* (Malavsia), March 20, 2018, https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/416408.
- <sup>21</sup> Sun Narin, "'Our Ancestors' Graves Have Been Drowned': Cambodian Dam Wipes Out Hill Tribe Way of Life,'" VOA Cambodia, December 7, 2018, https://www.voacambodia.com/a/our-ancestors-graves-have-been-drowned-cambodian-damwipes-out-hill-tribe-way-of-life/4689817.html.
- <sup>22</sup> For more information, see Aaron Halegua and Jerome A. Cohen, "The Forgotten Victims of China's Belt and Road Initiative," Washington Post, April 23, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/04/23/forgotten-victims-chinas-belt-roadinitiative/?utm\_term=.07edfcca2caa; Zhang Shuchi, "My Rights Have Been Left Behind in Papua New Guinea: The Predicament of Chinese Overseas Workers," Made in China Journal, October 18, 2018, https://madeinchinajournal. com/2018/10/18/my-rights-have-been-left-behind-in-papua-new-guinea/; and Liu Guofu, "Assessment of the Migrant Worker Complaint Mechanism in China" (working paper, International Labour Organization, April 2018).
- <sup>23</sup> Universiti Malaysia Pahang, "ECRL Skills Training Programme to Draw 3,600 Trainees," November 27, 2017, http://saffad.ump.edu.my/index.php/en/news/731-ecrl-industrial-skills-training-programme-to-draw-3-600-trainees; and Emir Zainul, "Only 30% of ERCL Workers Will Be Foreigners, Says Project Owner," The Edge Markets (Malaysia), April 5, 2018, https://www.theedgemarkets.com/article/only-30-ercl-workers-will-be-foreigners-says-project-owner.
- <sup>24</sup> Tim McLaughlin, "Kyaukpyu SEZ Looks for Interest from Construction Firms," Myanmar Times, July 7, 2014,  $\underline{https://www.mmtimes.com/business/property-news/10940-kyaukpyu-sez-looks-for-interest-from-construction-firms.html}.$
- <sup>25</sup> Karlis Salna and Arys Aditya, "Indonesia May Be Next Asian Country to Spurn China in Election," Bloomberg, March 31, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-31/indonesia-may-be-next-asian-country-to-spurn-china-in-election.
- $^{26}$  "China's Belt and Road Builder Finds Itself Embroiled in a Scandal in Malaysian Coastal Railway Link," South China Morning Post, June 12, 2018, https://www.scmp.com/business/companies/article/2150411/chinas-belt-and-road-builder-finds-itselfembroiled-scandal; and Ranjit Singh, "Report: Officials Probing Whether Funds from China Used to Pay 1MDB debts," Malay Mail (Kuala Lumpur), August 1, 2018, https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2018/08/01/report-officials-probingwhether-funds-from-china-used-to-pay-1mdb-debts/1658077.
- <sup>27</sup> For more reading on corruption occurring in third countries, see Transparency International, October 2018, "Exporting Corruption—Progress report 2018: Assessing enforcement of the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention," available for download from https://www.transparency.org/whatwedo/publication/exporting corruption 2018.

- NDRC, "Guojiafazhangaigewei zhufangchengxiangjianshebu guanyu tuijin quanguocheng: gongchenge zixun fuwu fazhan de zhidaoyijian" 国家发展改革委 住房城乡建设部关于推进全过程: 工程咨询服务发展的指导意见 [The National Development and Reform Commission and Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development: Guiding opinions on boosting development of whole-process engineering consulting services], March 15, 2019, <a href="http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/zcfb/gfxwi/201903/t20190322">http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/zcfb/gfxwi/201903/t20190322</a> 930765.html.
- <sup>29</sup> China Banking Regulatory Commission 银监会 "Zhongguo yingjianhui guanyu guifan yinhangye fuwuqiye zuochuqu: Jiaqiang fengxian fangkong de zhidao yijian" 中国银监会关于规范银行业服务企业走出去: 加强风险防控的指导意见 [China Banking Regulatory Commission on the standardization of banking service enterprises going abroad: Guide to strengthen risk prevention and control], last modified January 25, 2017, <a href="http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/chinese/home/docDOC">http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/chinese/home/docDOC</a> ReadView/E2D221D7C7BB463A85D8D3F8059947AE.html.
- <sup>30</sup> China International Contractors Association (CHINCA), "Guidelines of Sustainable Infrastructure for Chinese International Contractors (SIG)," July 2017, <a href="http://csr2.mofcom.gov.cn/article/policies/ind/201707/20170702608844.shtml">http://csr2.mofcom.gov.cn/article/policies/ind/201707/20170702608844.shtml</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> G20 Infrastructure Working Group, "G20 Principles for the Infrastructure Project Preparation Phase," 2018, http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2018/principles for infrastructure project preparation.pdf.
- <sup>32</sup> Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, Committee on Trade and Investment, "APEC Guidebook on Quality of Infrastructure Development and Investment (Revision)," November 2018, http://mddb.apec.org/Documents/2018/SOM/CSOM/18 csom 014app11.pdf.
- <sup>33</sup> Anand Rajaram, Tuan Minh Le, Nataliya Biletska, and Jim Brumby, "A Diagnostic Framework for Assessing Public Investment Management" (Policy Research Working Paper 5397, World Bank, August 1, 2010), http://siteresources.worldbank.org/PUBLICSECTORANDGOVERNANCE/Resources/FrameworkRajaram.pdf.
- <sup>34</sup> ADB, "Project Cycle," accessed May 2019, https://www.adb.org/site/public-sector-financing/operations/project-cycle.
- <sup>35</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road," May 15, 2017, <a href="http://m.mof.gov.cn/czxw/201705/P020170515761133537061.pdf">http://m.mof.gov.cn/czxw/201705/P020170515761133537061.pdf</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), "AIIB Project Preparation Special Fund Is Open to Proposals," accessed May 2019, <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/projects/preparation-special-fund/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/projects/preparation-special-fund/index.html</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> New Development Bank, "New Development Bank and China Sign First Project Preparation Fund Contribution Agreement," September 4, 2017, <a href="https://www.ndb.int/press\_release/new-development-bank-china-sign-first-project-preparation-fund-contribution-agreement/">https://www.ndb.int/press\_release/new-development-bank-china-sign-first-project-preparation-fund-contribution-agreement/</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> World Bank, "Project Preparation Facility: Increase in Commitment Authority and Enhanced Scope," December 27, 2016, http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/752001485658819936/pdf/PPF-Board-PaperFinal-SECPO-edit-12302016.pdf.
- <sup>39</sup> European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), "The EBRD's Infrastructure Project Preparation Facility (IPPF)," accessed May 2019, https://www.ebrd.com/infrastructure/infrastructure-IPPF.com.
- <sup>40</sup> ADB, "Asia Pacific Project Preparation Facility," October 2014, <a href="https://www.adb.org/documents/asia-pacific-project-preparation-facility">https://www.adb.org/documents/asia-pacific-project-preparation-facility</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> For more information, see Konsent Consulting Engineers and Management, "FIDIC Benefits," accessed May 2019, <a href="http://konsent.ro/fidic-2/fidic-benefits/">http://konsent.ro/fidic-2/fidic-benefits/</a>; and International Federation of Consulting Engineers (FIDIC), "Why Use FIDIC Contracts?" accessed May 20, 2019, <a href="http://fidic.org/node/7089">http://fidic.org/node/7089</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> The State Council of the People's Republic of China, "Opinions of the State Council General Office on Advancing Public Disclosure of Government Information in the Field of Approval and Implementation of Major Construction Projects," December 4, 2017, at: <a href="http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2017-12/15/content">http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2017-12/15/content</a> 5247349.htm.
- <sup>43</sup> FIDIC, "World Bank Signs Five-Year Agreement to Use FIDIC Standard Contracts," accessed May 2019, http://fidic.org/world-bank-signs-five-year-agreement-use-fidic-standard-contracts.
- <sup>44</sup> EBRD, "EBRD Procurement Standard Tender Documents and Guidelines," accessed May 2019, <a href="https://www.ebrd.com/cs/Satellite?c=Content&cid=1395236484448&pagename=EBRD%2FContent%2FContentLayout">https://www.ebrd.com/cs/Satellite?c=Content&cid=1395236484448&pagename=EBRD%2FContent%2FContentLayout</a>.

- <sup>45</sup> ADB, "FIDIC Conditions of Contract for Construction," June 2010, https://www.adb.org/documents/fidic-conditions-contract-construction.
- $^{46}$  Xi Jinping, "Working Together to Deliver a Brighter Future for Belt and Road Cooperation," keynote speech at the Opening Ceremony of the Second Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation, April 26, 2019, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1658424.shtml.
- <sup>47</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road."
- <sup>48</sup> Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China, "Guanyu tuijin zhengfu he shehui ziben hezuo guifan fazhan de shishi yijian" 关于推进政府和社会资本合作规范发展的实施意见 [View on the implementation of promoting the development of government and social capital cooperation], 2019, http://irs.mof.gov.cn/zhengwuxinxi/zhengcefabu/201903/ t20190308 3186627.html.
- <sup>49</sup> Belt and Road Portal, "Memorandum of Understanding between the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe and the National Development and Reform Commission of China," May 14, 2017, https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/wcm.files/upload/CMSydylyw/201706/201706090618045.pdf.
- <sup>50</sup> International Development Association, "Blended Finance Facility," accessed May 2019, http://ida.worldbank.org/replenishments/ida18-replenishment/ida18-private-sector-window/blended-finance-facility-bff.
- <sup>51</sup> ADB, "ADB, Other DFIs Leveraged Blended Concessional Finance to Support \$9 Billion in Emerging Markets," October 12, 2018, https://www.adb.org/news/adb-other-dfis-leveraged-blended-concessional-finance-support-9-billion-emerging-markets.
- <sup>52</sup> Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), Making Blended Finance Work for the Sustainable Development Goals (Paris: OECD, 2018), https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/development/making-blended-finance-work-for-thesustainable-development-goals 9789264288768-en#page1.
- <sup>53</sup> International Finance Corporation, "DFI Working Group on Blended Concessional Finance for Private Sector Projects." October 2017. https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/30635fde-1c38-42af-97b9-2304e962fc85/ DFI+Blended+Concessional+Finance+for+Private+Sector+Operations Summary+R....pdf?MOD=AJPERES.
- <sup>54</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Joint Communique of the Leaders' Roundtable of the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation," May 16, 2017, http://www.beltandroadforum.org/english/n100/2017/0516/c22-423.html; and Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Joint Communique of the Leaders' Roundtable of the 2nd Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation," April 27, 2019, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1658766.shtml.
- <sup>55</sup> AIIB, "Procurement Policy," January 2016, https://www.aiib.org/en/opportunities/business/.content/index/\_download/20160226051326635.pdf.
- <sup>56</sup> OECD, "E-Procurement," accessed May 2019, https://www.oecd.org/governance/procurement/toolbox/principlestools/eprocurement/; OECD, Public Governance and Territorial Development Directorate: Public Governance Committee, "Compendium of Good Practices for Integrity in Public Procurement," January 21, 2015, http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=GOV/PGC/ETH(2014)2/REV1&docLanguage=En; and OECD, Directorate for Public Governance and Territorial Development, "OECD Recommendation of the Council on Public Procurement," December 3, 2015, http://www.oecd.org/gov/public-procurement/recommendation/OECD-Recommendationon-Public-Procurement.pdf.
- <sup>57</sup> ADB, "Standard Bidding Documents and User's Guide to Procurement of Works," June 2018, https://www.adb.org/documents/users-guide-procurement-works; and
- <sup>58</sup> ADB, "E-Procurement: Guidance Note on Procurement," June 2018, <a href="https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/eprocurement.pdf">https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/eprocurement.pdf</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Law of the People's Republic of China on Environmental Impact Assessment (2016 Amendment)," issued by the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, February 7, 2016, http://en.pkulaw.cn/display.aspx?cgid=274320&lib=law.

- <sup>60</sup> China Banking Regulatory Commission 银监会, "Zhongguo yingjianhui guanyu guifan yinhangye fuwuqiye zuochuqu: Jiaqiang fengxian fangkong de zhidao yijian" 中国银监会关于规范银行业服务企业走出去: 加强风险防控的指导意见 [China Banking Regulatory Commission on the standardization of banking service enterprises going abroad: Guide to strengthen risk prevention and control], last modified January 25, 2017, <a href="http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/chinese/home/docDOC">http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/chinese/home/docDOC</a> ReadView/E2D221D7C7BB463A85D8D3F8059947AE.html.
- <sup>61</sup> China Banking Regulatory Commission, "Notice of the CBRC on Issuing the Green Credit Guidelines," February 24, 2012, http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/EngdocView.do?docID=3CE646AB629B46B9B533B1D8D9FF8C4A.
- <sup>62</sup> Economic and Commercial Office of the Embassy in Angola 驻安哥拉使馆经商处, "Guanyu fabu 'minying qiye jingwai touzi jingying xingwei guifan' de tongzhi" 关于发布《民营企业境外投资经营行为规范》的通知 [Notice on issuing the code of conduct for private enterprises' overseas investment management], December 18, 2017, <a href="http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/i/jiyji/k/201712/20171202686698.shtml">http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/i/jiyji/k/201712/20171202686698.shtml</a>.
- <sup>63</sup> "Guidelines for Environmental and Social Impact Assessments of the China Export and Import Bank's (China EXIM Bank) Loan Projects," unofficial translation, Following the Money to Justice, accessed May 2019, <a href="https://www.followingthemoney.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/2007.08.28\_China-Exim-Bank\_Guidelines-for-Env-and-Soc-Impact-Assessments-2007\_Exim\_E.pdf">https://www.followingthemoney.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/2007.08.28\_China-Exim-Bank\_Guidelines-for-Env-and-Soc-Impact-Assessments-2007\_Exim\_E.pdf</a>.
- <sup>64</sup> AIIB, "Environmental and Social Framework," February 2016, <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/\_download/environment-framework/20160226043633542.pdf">https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/\_download/environment-framework/20160226043633542.pdf</a>.
- World Bank, "The World Bank Environmental and Social Framework," 2017, http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/837721522762050108/Environmental-and-Social-Framework.pdf.
- <sup>66</sup> ADB, "ADB Environmental Assessment Guidelines," December 2003, <a href="https://www.adb.org/documents/adb-environmental-assessment-guidelines">https://www.adb.org/documents/adb-environmental-assessment-guidelines</a>.
- <sup>67</sup> State Council of the People's Republic of China, "The Interim Regulations on Major Administrative Decision-Making Procedures," April 20, 2019, <a href="http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2019-05/08/content">http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2019-05/08/content</a> 5389670.htm.
- <sup>68</sup> CHINCA, "Guidelines of Sustainable Infrastructure for Chinese International Contractors," January 31, 2018, http://www.chinca.org/EN/SustainableDevelopment/List.
- <sup>69</sup> For more information, see Zhuang Pinghu, "New Rules to Protect China's Workplace Whistle-Blowers," *South China Morning Post*, April 9, 2016, <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1934772/new-rules-protect-chinas-workplace-whistle-blowers">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1934772/new-rules-protect-chinas-workplace-whistle-blowers</a> and "Environmental Protection Law of the People's Republic of China," unofficial translation compiled by the EU-China Environmental Governance Programme, accessed May 2019, <a href="https://www.chinadialogue.net/Environmental-Protection-Law-2014-eversion.pdf">https://www.chinadialogue.net/Environmental-Protection-Law-2014-eversion.pdf</a>.
- <sup>70</sup> "Labour Dispute Mediation and Arbitration Law of the People's Republic of China," China Law and Practice 22, no. 4 (2007): 34–44.
- AIIB, "AIIB Policy on the Project-Affected People's Mechanism," December 7, 2018, <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/\_download/project-affected/PPM-policy.pdf">https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/\_download/project-affected/PPM-policy.pdf</a>; Managing Director, Complaints-resolution, Evaluation and Integrity Unit, and AIIB, "Annex to Directive on the Project-Affected People's Mechanism: Draft Rules of Procedure of the Project-Affected People's Mechanism," December 21, 2018, <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/\_download/project-affected/PPM-Rules-of-Procedure.pdf">https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/\_download/project-affected/PPM-Rules-of-Procedure.pdf</a>.
- David Post and Sanjay Agarwal, "Feedback Matters: Designing Effective Grievance Redress Mechanisms for Bank-Financed Projects (Part 2): The Practice of Grievance Redress," World Bank, 2011, and Compliance Advisor/Ombudsman, "Advisory Note: A Guide to Designing and Implementing Grievance Mechanisms for Development Projects," The Office of the Compliance Advisor/Ombudsman for the International Finance Corporation Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency, 2008. <a href="http://www.cao-ombudsman.org/howwework/advisor/documents/implemgrieveng.pdf">http://www.cao-ombudsman.org/howwework/advisor/documents/implemgrieveng.pdf</a>.
- Keith Fitzgerald, "Building Capacity for Grievance Redress Mechanisms," ADB, April 2010, <a href="https://www.adb.org/publications/building-capacity-grievance-redress-mechanisms">https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/328211/accountability-mechanism-policy-2012.pdf</a>.

- $^{74}$  Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development of the People's Republic of China, "Notice on Printing and Distributing the Interim Measures for the Administration of Wages Payment of Migrant Workers in the Construction Sector," September 2004. http://www.mohurd.gov.cn/wjfb/200611/t20061101 158684.html; China Banking Regulatory Commission 银监会, "Zhongguo yingjianhui guanyu guifan yinhangye fuwuqiye zuochuqu: Jiaqiang fengxian fangkong de zhidao yijian" 中国银监会 关于规范银行业服务企业走出去: 加强风险防控的指导意见 [China Banking Regulatory Commission on the standardization of banking service enterprises going abroad: Guide to strengthen risk prevention and control], last modified January 25, 2017, http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/chinese/home/docDOC ReadView/E2D221D7C7BB463A85D8D3F8059947AE.html and Liu Guofu, "Assessment of the Migrant Worker Complaint Mechanism in China."
- $^{75}$  World Bank. Operations Policy and Country Services and Environmental and Social Safeguards Advisory Team, "Managing the Risks of Adverse Impacts on Communities from Temporary Project Induced Labor Influx," December 1, 2016, http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/497851495202591233/Managing-Risk-of-Adverse-impact-from-project-labor-influx.pdf.
- <sup>76</sup> United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families," December 18, 1990, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/ Pages/CMW.aspx and International Labour Organization, "International Labour Standards on Migrant Workers," accessed May 2019, https://www.ilo.org/global/standards/subjects-covered-by-international-labour-standards/migrant-workers/lang--en/ index.htm.
- <sup>77</sup> NDRC. "Minying qiye jingwai touzi jingying xingwei guifan" 民营企业境外投资经营行为规范, December 2017, http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/zcfb/zcfbtz/201712/W020171218369246764260.pdf.
- <sup>78</sup> CHINCA, "Guide on Social Responsibility for Chinese International Contractors," September 2012, <a href="https://www.emm-">https://www.emm-</a> network.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/CHINCA Guide-on-Social-Responsibility-for-Chinese-International-Contractors.pdf.
- <sup>79</sup> ADB, "Domestic Preference: Guidance Note on Procurement," June 2018, https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/procurement-domestic-preference.pdf.
- <sup>80</sup> People's Republic of China Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, National Supervisory Committee, "Integrity Silk Road Beijing Initiative," April 26, 2019, http://www.ccdi.gov.cn/yaowen/201904/t20190426\_192942.html.
- <sup>81</sup> The National People's Congress of the People's Republic of China, "Supervision Law of the People's Republic of China," March 20, 2018, https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/%E4%B8%AD%E5%8D%8E%E4%BA%BA%E6%B0%91%E5%85% B1%E5%92%8C%E5%9B%BD%E7%9B%91%E5%AF%9F%E6%B3%95-%EF%BC%882018%E5%B9%B4%EF%BC%89 /?lang=en
- $^{82}$  NDRC, "Qiye jingwai touzi guanli banfa" 企业境外投资管理办法 [Code of conduct for overseas investment operations by private enterprises], December 2017, http://wzs.ndrc.gov.cn/zcfg/201712/W020171226342441416695.pdf.
- <sup>83</sup> NDRC, "Guanyu yinfa 'Qiye jingwai jingying hegui guanli zhiyin,' de tongzhi" 关于印发《企业境外经营合规管理指引》 的通知 [Guidelines on enterprise compliance management of overseas operations], December 26, 2018, http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/gzdt/201812/t20181229 924456.html.
- <sup>84</sup> G20. "G20 Anti-Corruption Working Group Accountability Report 2018," 2018, http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2018/anticorruption accountability report 2018.pdf.
- 85 AIIB, "Policy on Prohibited Practices," December 8, 2016, https://www.aiib.org/en/policies-strategies/operational-policies/prohibited-practices.html.
- 86 For more information, see United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "United Nations Convention Against Corruption," adopted October 31, 2003, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/corruption/tools and publications/UN-convention-againstcorruption.html; OECD, "Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions," adopted by the Negotiating Conference, November 21, 1997, http://www.oecd.org/daf/anti-bribery/ConvCombatBribery\_ENG.pdf; OECD, "Fighting Bid Rigging in Public Procurement," accessed May 2019, http://www.oecd.org/competition/cartels/ fightingbidrigginginpublicprocurement.htm; ADB, "Office of Anticorruption and Integrity: Integrity Principles and Guidelines (2015)," 2015, https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/32131/integrity-principles-guidelines.pdf.
- <sup>87</sup> Economic and Commercial Office of the Embassy in Angola, "Notice on Issuing the Code of Conduct for Private Enterprises' Overseas Investment Management."

- <sup>88</sup> State-Owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council, Committee of Corruption Inspection for State-Affiliated Organizations 驻委纪检组, "Zhongyangjiweizhu guoziwei jijianzu yinfa 'Guanyu jiaqiang zhongyang qiye jingwai lianjie fengxian fangkong de zhidao yijian" 中央纪委驻国资委纪检组印发《关于加强中央企业境外廉洁风险防控的指导意见, December 21, 2017, <a href="http://www.sasac.gov.cn/n2588030/c8374815/content.html">http://www.sasac.gov.cn/n2588030/c8374815/content.html</a>.
- <sup>89</sup> Belt and Road Portal, "The Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Cooperation Plan," May 2017, https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/zchj/qwfb/13392.htm.
- 90 AIIB, "Approved Projects," accessed May 2019, https://www.aiib.org/en/projects/approved/index.html.
- <sup>91</sup> ADB, "Projects," accessed May 2019, https://www.adb.org/projects.
- <sup>92</sup> Xi Jinping, "Working Together to Deliver a Brighter Future for Belt and Road Cooperation."
- <sup>93</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Joint Communique of the Leaders' Roundtable of the 2nd Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation."
- <sup>94</sup> For more information, see Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Guidance on Promoting Green Belt and Road," May 8, 2017, <a href="https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/zchj/qwfb/12479.htm">https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/zchj/qwfb/12479.htm</a>; and "Guiding Principles on Financing the Development of the Belt and Road." <a href="https://m.mof.gov.cn/czxw/201705/P020170515761133537061.pdf">http://m.mof.gov.cn/czxw/201705/P020170515761133537061.pdf</a>.
- <sup>95</sup> Tamar Gutner, "AIIB: Is the Chinese-Led Development Bank a Role Model?," Council on Foreign Relations, June 25, 2018, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/blog/aiib-chinese-led-development-bank-role-model">https://www.cfr.org/blog/aiib-chinese-led-development-bank-role-model</a>; and S&P Global, "Research Update: AIIB 'AAA/A-1+' Ratings Affirmed on Progress Meeting Key Operational and Lending Targets; Outlook Remains Stable," July 13, 2018, <a href="https://www.standardandpoors.com/en">https://www.standardandpoors.com/en</a> US/web/guest/article/-/view/sourceld/10624663.

For more content related to this report, visit AsiaSociety.org/NavigatingBRI

# Other Asia Society Policy and Business Reports

Trade in Trouble: How the Asia-Pacific Can Step Up and Lead Reforms

Future Scenarios: What to Expect from a Nuclear North Korea

Strength in Numbers

Advancing the U.S.-Korea Economic Agenda

The Avoidable War: Reflections on U.S.-China Relations and the End of Strategic Engagement

The U.S.-ASEAN Partnership in the Indo-Pacific

Carbon Market Cooperation in Northeast Asia: Assessing Challenges and Overcoming Barriers

Northeast Asia Carbon Markets and Trade Connections

Reconciling Expectations with Reality in a Transitioning Myanmar

Shifting Trade Winds: U.S. Bilateralism & Asia-Pacific Economic Integration

Preserving the Long Peace in Asia

The Trump Administration's India Opportunity

Charting a Course for Trade and Economic Integration in the Asia-Pacific

Advice for the 45th U.S. President: Opinions from Across the Pacific

Roadmap to a Northeast Asian Carbon Market

India's Future in Asia: The APEC Opportunity

Avoiding the Blind Alley: China's Economic Overhaul and Its Global Implications

Sustaining Myanmar's Transition: Ten Critical Challenges

Delivering Environmentally Sustainable Economic Growth: The Case of China

Pakistan 2020: A Vision for Building a Better Future

Current Realities and Future Possibilities in Burma/Myanmar: Options for U.S. Policy



Preparing Asians and Americans for a Shared Future

Asia Society is the leading global and pan-Asian organization working to strengthen relationships and promote understanding among the people, leaders, and institutions of Asia and the United States.

We seek to increase knowledge and enhance dialogue, encourage creative expression, and generate new ideas across the fields of policy, business, education, arts and culture. Founded in 1956, Asia Society is a nonpartisan, nonprofit educational institution with offices in Hong Kong, Houston, Los Angeles, Manila, Melbourne, Mumbai, New York, San Francisco, Seoul, Shanghai, Sydney, Washington, D.C., and Zurich.